
 

APPENDIX IV: 

 
CALIFORNIA ANIMAL LAWS 

 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
APPENDIX IV 
 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 30501-30504  
 
 
 
30501.  (a) The board of supervisors of any county or the governing 
body of any city may adopt Sections 30801, 30802, 30803, 30804, 
30805, 30952, 31105, 31106, 31107, 31108, 31152, 31153, 31251, 31252, 
and 31254.  If those sections are adopted by the board of 
supervisors of any county or the governing body of any city, those 
sections shall apply within the  territorial limits of the county or 
the  city, as the case may be.  Nothing in this division requires a 
county to enforce those provisions within the territorial limits of 
any city located within the county. 
   (b) Whenever the term "board of supervisors," "county," "county 
clerk," or "animal control officer" is used in this division, those 
terms shall also be deemed to include the governing body of a city, a 
city, the city clerk, or the animal control officer of a city, 
respectively. 
 
 
30502.  Any dog license tag which is issued by any city and county 
or city constitutes compliance with this division if it is issued 
pursuant to an ordinance which does all of the following: 
   (a) Substantially complies with this division. 
   (b) Provides for the wearing of the license tag upon the collar of 
the dog. 
   (c) Provides for the keeping of a record which shall establish the 
identity of the person that owns or harbors the dog. 
 
 
 
30503.  (a) (1) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (b), no 
public animal control agency or shelter, society for the prevention 
of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue 
group shall sell or give away to a new owner any dog that has not 
been spayed or neutered. 
   (2) For the purposes of this section a "rescue group" is a 
for-profit or not-for-profit entity, or a collaboration of 
individuals with at least one of its purposes being the sale or 
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placement of dogs that have been removed from a public animal control 
agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals 
shelter, or humane shelter or that have been previously owned by any 
person other than the original breeder of that dog. 
   (b) (1) If a veterinarian licensed to practice veterinary medicine 
in this state certifies that a dog is too sick or injured to be 
spayed or neutered, or that it would otherwise be detrimental to the 
health of the dog to be spayed or neutered, the adopter or purchaser 
shall pay the public animal control agency or shelter, society for 
the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, 
or rescue group a deposit of not less than forty dollars ($40), and 
not more than seventy-five dollars ($75). 
   (2) The entity shall establish the amount of the deposit at the 
level it determines is necessary to encourage the spaying or 
neutering of dogs. 
   (3) The deposit shall be temporary, and shall only be retained 
until the dog is healthy enough to be spayed or neutered, as 
certified by a veterinarian licensed to practice veterinary medicine 
in this state. 
   (4) The dog shall be spayed or neutered within 14 business days of 
that certification. 
   (5) The adopter or purchaser shall obtain written proof of spaying 
or neutering from the veterinarian performing the operation. 
   (6) If the adopter or purchaser presents proof of spaying or 
neutering to the entity from which the dog was obtained within 30 
business days of obtaining the proof, the adopter or purchaser shall 
receive a full refund of the deposit. 
   (c) Public animal control agencies or shelters, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelters, humane society shelters, 
and rescue groups may enter into cooperative agreements with each 
other and with veterinarians in lieu of requiring spaying and 
neutering deposits to carry out this section. 
   (d) Any funds from unclaimed deposits made pursuant to this 
section, as it read on January 1, 1999, and any funds from deposits 
that are unclaimed after January 1, 2000, may be expended only for 
programs to spay or neuter dogs and cats, including agreements with a 
society for the prevention of cruelty to animals or a humane society 
or licensed veterinarian to operate a program to spay or neuter dogs 
and cats. 
   (e) This section only applies to a county that has a population 
exceeding 100,000 persons as of January 1, 2000, and to cities within 
that county. 
 
 
 
30504.  For purposes of this division, each member of a litter of 
puppies, weaned or unweaned, shall be treated as an individual 
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animal. 
 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 30520-30525  
 
 
 
30520.  (a) This chapter only applies to a county that has a 
population of less than 100,000 persons as of January 1,  2000, and 
to cities within that county.  A county whose population exceeds 
100,000 persons in a year subsequent to January 1,  2000, shall be 
subject to Chapter 1 (commencing with Section 30501) commencing on 
January 1 of the year immediately following the year in which the 
population of that county exceeds 100,000 persons. 
   (b) Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, no public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group shall sell 
or give away any dog that has not been spayed or neutered. 
   (c) A public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group may not transfer to a new owner a dog that has not been 
spayed or neutered, except as provided in subdivision (d). 
   (d) A public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group may transfer to a new owner a dog that has not been 
spayed or neutered only if the animal shelter does both of the 
following: 
   (1) Requires a written agreement, executed by the recipient, 
acknowledging the dog is not spayed or neutered and the recipient 
agrees in writing to be responsible for ensuring the dog will be 
spayed or neutered within 30 business days after the agreement is 
signed. 
   (2) Receives from the recipient a sterilization deposit of not 
less than forty dollars ($40) and not more than seventy-five dollars 
($75), the terms of which are part of the written agreement executed 
by the recipient under this section. 
   (e) Public animal control agencies or shelters, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelters, humane society shelters, 
and rescue groups may enter into cooperative agreements with each 
other and with veterinarians in lieu of requiring spaying and 
neutering deposits to carry out this section. 
 
 
30521.  (a) A spaying or neutering deposit may be either of the 
following: 
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   (1) A portion of the adoption fee or other fees rendered in 
acquiring the dog, which will enable the adopter to take the dog for 
spaying or neutering to a veterinarian with whom the public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group has an 
agreement that provides that the veterinarian will bill the shelter 
directly for the sterilization. 
   (2) A deposit that is both of the following: 
   (A) Refundable to the recipient if proof of spaying or neutering 
of the dog is presented to the public animal control agency or 
shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group not more than 30 business 
days after the date the dog is spayed or neutered. 
   (B) Forfeited to the public animal control agency or shelter, 
society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane 
society shelter, or rescue group if proof of spaying or neutering is 
not presented to the animal shelter within 30 business days. 
   (b) A spaying or neutering deposit shall be in the amount 
determined by the shelter, but shall not be less than forty dollars 
($40) and shall not exceed seventy-five dollars ($75). 
   (c) All spaying or neutering deposits forfeited or unclaimed under 
this section shall be retained by the  public animal control agency 
or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group and shall be used by the 
public animal control agency or shelter, society for the prevention 
of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue 
group only for the following purposes: 
   (1) A program to spay or neuter dogs and cats. 
   (2) A public education program to reduce and prevent 
overpopulation of dogs and cats, and the related costs to local 
government. 
   (3) A followup program to ensure that dogs and cats transferred by 
the public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group are spayed or neutered in accordance with the agreement 
executed under subdivision (d) of Section 30520. 
   (4) Any additional costs incurred by the public animal control 
agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals 
shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group in the 
administration of the requirements of this chapter. 
 
 
 
30522.  (a) (1) If a recipient fails to comply with the spaying or 
neutering agreement within 30 business days after the agreement is 
signed, the recipient shall forfeit the sterilization deposit and is 
subject to a fine pursuant to Section 30523. 
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   (2) An animal control officer, humane officer, police officer, 
peace officer, or any agency authorized to enforce the Penal Code may 
write citations with a civil penalty stated in an amount 
corresponding to the violation as provided in Section 30523.  The 
fines shall be paid to the local municipality or public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, humane shelter, or rescue group.  Any funds 
collected under this section shall be expended for the purpose of 
humane education, programs for low-cost spaying and neutering of dogs 
and cats, and any additional costs incurred by the animal shelter in 
the administration of the requirements of this chapter. 
   (3) If the owner, at any time subsequent to 30 business days after 
the spaying or neutering agreement was signed, provides proof of 
spaying or neutering, the deposit shall be forfeited, but any fine 
levied but not yet paid, shall be waived. 
   (b) A public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group may extend the date by which spaying or neutering is to 
be completed at its discretion for good cause shown.  Any extension 
shall be in writing. 
   (c) If a veterinarian licensed to practice veterinary medicine in 
this state certifies that a dog is too sick or injured to be spayed 
or neutered, or that it would otherwise be detrimental to the health 
of the dog to be spayed or neutered, the adopter or purchaser shall 
pay the public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group a deposit of not less than forty dollars ($40), and not 
more than seventy-five dollars ($75).  The entity shall establish the 
amount of the deposit at the level it determines is necessary to 
encourage the spaying or neutering of dogs.  The deposit shall be 
temporary, and shall be retained only until the dog is healthy enough 
to be spayed or neutered as certified by a veterinarian licensed to 
practice veterinary medicine in this state.  The dog shall be spayed 
or neutered within 14 business days of that certification.  The 
adopter or purchaser shall obtain written proof of spaying or 
neutering from the veterinarian performing the operation.  If the 
adopter or purchaser presents proof of spaying or neutering to the 
entity from which the dog was obtained within 30 business days, the 
adopter or purchaser shall receive a full refund of the deposit. 
   (d) If an adopted dog dies within the spaying or neutering period 
provided for in the written agreement pursuant to Section 30520, 
subdivision (c) shall not apply to the dog.  In that case, the 
recipient may receive a reimbursement of the sterilization deposit by 
submitting to the public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group within the sterilization period a signed 
letter from a veterinarian licensed to practice medicine in this 
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state stating that the animal has died.  The letter shall include a 
description of the dog. 
 
 
 
30523.  (a) (1) A person who commits any violation of subdivision 
(b) is subject to a civil penalty of not less than fifty dollars 
($50) on a first violation of subdivision (b), and a civil penalty of 
not less than one hundred dollars ($100) on any second or subsequent 
violation of subdivision (b). 
   (2) An action for a penalty proposed under this section may be 
commenced by the administrator of the public animal control agency or 
shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group from which the recipient 
obtained the animal that is the subject of the violation in a court 
of competent jurisdiction. 
   (b) A person is subject to the civil penalties pursuant to 
subdivision (a) if that person does any of the following: 
   (1) Falsifies any proof of spaying or neutering submitted for the 
purpose of compliance with this chapter. 
   (2) Provides to a public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group or a licensed veterinarian inaccurate 
information regarding ownership of any dog required to be submitted 
for spaying or neutering under this chapter. 
   (3) Submits to a public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group false information regarding sterilization 
fees or fee schedules. 
   (4) Issues a check for insufficient funds for any spaying or 
neutering deposit required under this chapter. 
   (c) All penalties collected under this section shall be retained 
by the public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group imposing the penalties, to be used solely for purposes 
provided for under subdivision (c) of Section 30521. 
 
 
 
30524.  Local ordinances concerning the adoption or placement 
procedures of any public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group shall be at least as restrictive as this 
chapter. 
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30525.  Whenever a dog license tag is issued pursuant to this 
division, the tag shall be issued for one-half or less of the fee 
required for a dog, if a certificate is presented from a licensed 
veterinarian that the dog has been spayed or neutered. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 30651-30656  
 
 
 
30651.  As used in this chapter, "livestock" includes domestic fowls 
and rabbits. 
 
 
 
30652.  All fees for the issuance of dog license tags and all fines 
collected pursuant to this division shall be paid into the county, 
city, or city and county treasury, as the case may be, and shall be 
used: 
   (a) First, to pay fees for the issuance of dog license tags. 
   (b) Second, to pay fees, salaries, costs, expenses, or any or all 
of them for the enforcement of this division and all ordinances which 
are made pursuant to this division. 
   (c) Third, to pay damages to owners of livestock which are killed 
by dogs. 
   (d) Fourth, to pay costs of any hospitalization or emergency care 
of animals pursuant to Section 597f of the Penal Code. 
 
 
 
30653.  Each such claim for damages is governed by Part 3 
(commencing with Section 900) and Part 4 (commencing with Section 
940), Division 3.6, Title 1 of the Government Code, except that the 
claim, as presented, shall be accompanied by the affidavits of two 
disinterested witnesses executed within four days after the finding 
of the carcass of the animal. 
 
 
 
30654.  The affidavits shall fix the value of the livestock and 
establish the fact beyond reasonable doubt that the animal was killed 
by a dog. 
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30655.  If a claim is allowed, it shall be paid from the fund which 
is provided for in this chapter in the same manner as other claims 
against the county are paid. 
 
 
 
30656.  (a) Any county, city, or city and county may, by ordinance, 
elect to utilize the provisions of this section in lieu of Sections 
30653 and 30654. 
   (b) The claim for damages to livestock, in addition to being 
governed by Part 3 (commencing with Section 900) and Part 4 
(commencing with Section 940) of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of the 
Government Code, shall be accompanied by a statement by the local 
animal control officer relating to the probable cause of death of the 
animal and by proof submitted by the owner of the livestock to 
establish the value of the animal. 
   (c) The statement submitted by the local animal control officer 
shall set forth the facts upon which the officer's statement is based 
and shall indicate whether, to the best of the officer's knowledge, 
the animal was killed by a dog. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 30801-30807  
 
 
 
30801.  (a) A board of supervisors may provide for the issuance of 
serially numbered metallic dog licenses pursuant to this section. 
The dog licenses shall be stamped with the name of the county and the 
year of issue. 
   (b) The board of supervisors or animal control department may 
authorize veterinarians to issue the licenses to owners of dogs that 
make application. 
   (c) The licenses shall be issued for a period of not to exceed two 
years. 
   (d) In addition to the authority provided in subdivisions (a), 
(b), and (c), a license may be issued, as provided by this section, 
by a board of supervisors for a period not to exceed three years for 
dogs that have attained the age of 12 months, or older, and who have 
been vaccinated against rabies. The person to whom the license is to 
be issued pursuant to this subdivision may choose a license period as 
established by the board of supervisors of up to one, two, or three 
years.  However, when issuing a license pursuant to this subdivision, 
the license period shall not extend beyond the remaining period of 
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validity for the current rabies vaccination. 
 
 
 
30802.  Each application for a dog license tag shall state the age, 
sex, color, and breed of the dog for which the license is desired and 
the address of the owner. 
 
 
 
30803.  (a) The animal control department shall endorse upon the 
application for a dog license tag the number of the license tag 
issued. 
   (b) All applications that have been endorsed shall be kept on file 
in the office of the animal control department open to public 
inspection. 
 
 
30804.  The fee for the issuance of the dog license tag is fifty 
cents ($0.50).  The board of supervisors may, however, increase the 
fee. 
 
 
30804.5.  Whenever dog license tags are issued pursuant to this 
division, any such tag shall be issued for one-half or less of the 
fee required for a dog, if a certificate is presented from a licensed 
veterinarian that the dog has been spayed or neutered. 
 
 
 
 
30804.7.  (a) The owner of a nonspayed or unneutered dog that is 
impounded once by a city or county animal control agency or shelter, 
society for the prevention of cruelty to animals, or humane society, 
shall be fined thirty-five dollars ($35) on the first occurrence, 
fifty dollars ($50) on the second occurrence, and one hundred dollars 
($100) for the third or subsequent occurrence.  These fines are for 
unneutered impounded animals only, and are not in lieu of any fines 
or impound fees imposed by any individual city, county, public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, or humane society shelter. 
   (b) An animal control officer, humane officer, police officer, 
peace officer, or any agency authorized to enforce the Penal Code may 
write citations with a civil penalty stated in an amount 
corresponding to the violation as provided in subdivision (a).  The 
fines shall be paid to the local municipality or public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
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animals shelter, or humane society shelter.  Any funds collected 
under this section shall be expended for the purpose of humane 
education, programs for low cost spaying and neutering of dogs, and 
any additional costs incurred by the public animal control agency or 
shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group in the administration of the 
requirements of this division. 
   (c) This section applies to each county and cities within each 
county, regardless of population. 
   (d) No city or county, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals, or humane society is subject to any civil action by the 
owner of a dog that is spayed or neutered in accordance with this 
section. 
 
 
 
30805.  The board of supervisors shall fix the compensation of the 
animal control department for issuing dog license tags. 
 
 
 
30807.  Any licensed kennel may be exempted pursuant to regulation 
or ordinance from any requirement to obtain a license tag for each 
dog within the kennel. 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 30850-30854  
 
 
 
30850.  (a) The animal control department shall endorse upon the 
application for an assistance dog identification tag the number of 
the identification tag issued.  As used in this chapter, "assistance 
dogs" are dogs specially trained as guide dogs, signal dogs, or 
service dogs.  All applications that have been endorsed shall be kept 
on file in the office of the animal control department and shall be 
open to public inspection. 
   (b) Whenever a person applies for an assistance dog identification 
tag, the person shall sign an affidavit stating as follows: 
   "By affixing my signature to this affidavit, I hereby declare I 
fully understand that Section 365.7 of the Penal Code prohibits any 
person to knowingly and fraudulently represent himself or herself, 
through verbal or written notice, to be the owner or trainer of any 
canine licensed as, to be qualified as, or identified as, a guide 
dog, signal dog, or service dog, as defined in subdivisions (d), (e), 
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and (f), respectively, of Section 365.5 of the Penal Code and 
paragraph (6) of subdivision (b) of Section 54.1 of the Civil Code, 
and that a violation of Section 365.7 of the Penal Code is a 
misdemeanor, punishable by imprisonment in a county jail not 
exceeding six months, by a fine not exceeding one thousand dollars 
($1,000), or by both that imprisonment and fine." 
   (c) Upon the death or retirement of an assistance dog, the owner 
or person in possession of the assistance dog identification tag 
shall immediately return the tag to the animal control department 
that issued the tag. 
 
 
 
30851.  The owners of assistance dogs shall comply with all state 
and local ordinances regarding health and licensure requirements for 
dogs. 
 
 
30852.  (a) The tag identifying a dog as an assistance dog shall be 
used only by a person with a disability or a trainer of an assistance 
dog and shall be of such uniform statewide shape, size, and color as 
to be easily recognized. 
   (b) The Department of Food and Agriculture, in consultation with 
the State Department of Health Services, shall specify the shape, 
size, and color of the tags.  This subdivision shall not be subject 
to the requirements of Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of 
Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code. 
 
 
 
 
30853.  Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to limit the 
access of any person in violation of the Americans with Disabilities 
Act of 1990 (Public Law 101-336). 
 
 
 
30854.  The provisions of this chapter are severable.  If any 
provision of this chapter or its application is held invalid or to be 
in conflict with the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (Public 
Law 101-336), that invalidity or conflict shall not affect other 
provisions or applications that can be given effect without the 
invalid or conflicting provision or application. 
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FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 30951-30956  
 
 
 
30951.  It is unlawful for any person to own, harbor, or keep any 
dog over the age of four months, or to permit such a dog which is 
owned, harbored, or controlled by him to run at large, unless the dog 
has attached to its neck or leg a substantial collar on which one of 
the following is fastened: 
   (a) A metallic tag which gives the name and post office address of 
the owner. 
   (b) A metal license tag which is issued by the authority of a 
county, city and county, or any municipal corporation for the purpose 
of identifying the dog and designating the owner. 
 
 
 
 
30952.  It is unlawful for any person to attach a license tag to the 
collar of any dog except the dog which is described in the 
application for such license tag. 
 
 
 
30953.  Except as otherwise provided in this division, it is 
unlawful for any person to kill, injure, or impound any dog, if the 
owner of the dog has complied with the provisions of this division. 
 
 
 
30954.  It is unlawful for any person to permit any female dog which 
is owned, harbored, or controlled by him, to run at large at any 
time during the period when the dog is in heat or breeding condition. 
 
 
 
30955.  It is unlawful for any person to permit any dog which is 
owned, harbored, or controlled by him to run at large on any farm on 
which livestock or domestic fowls are kept, without the consent of 
the owner of the farm, except for herding livestock, hunting or 
sporting purposes, or any competitive trials when the dog is within 
reasonable control or call of his owner or the agent of his owner. 
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30956.  In an action for violation of Section 30955, the court may 
stay imposition of a sentence and order the defendant to compensate 
the owner of the farm in an amount equal to the cost of the damage 
done by the defendant's dog. If the defendant refuses to compensate 
the owner under this section, the court shall impose the appropriate 
sentence. 
   Acceptance by the owner of compensation under this section 
precludes that person from bringing an action under any other law for 
damages caused by the defendant's dog. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31101-31109  
 
 
 
31101.  Any dog which is found running at large without the 
identification tag or dog license tag which is required pursuant to 
Section 30951 may be seized and impounded by any peace officer. 
 
 
 
31102.  Except in an area in which the provisions of Article 2 
(commencing with Section 31151) of this chapter apply or as otherwise 
provided in Section 31104, any person may kill any dog in any of the 
following cases: 
   (a) The dog is found in the act of killing, wounding, or 
persistently pursuing or worrying livestock or poultry on land or 
premises which are not owned or possessed by the owner of the dog. 
   (b) The person has such proof as conclusively shows that the dog 
has been recently engaged in killing or wounding livestock or poultry 
on land or premises which are not owned or possessed by the dog's 
owner. 
   No action, civil or criminal, shall be maintained for the killing 
of any such dog. 
 
 
31103.  Except in an area in which the provisions of Article 2 
(commencing with Section 31151) of this chapter apply or as otherwise 
provided in Section 31104, any dog entering any enclosed or 
unenclosed property upon which livestock or poultry are confined may 
be seized or killed by the owner or tenant of the property or by any 
employee of the owner or tenant.  No action, civil or criminal, shall 
be maintained against the owner, tenant, or employee for the seizure 
or killing of any such dog. 
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31104.  The provisions of Sections 31102 and 31103 shall not apply 
to any dog which is inside the corporate limits of any city, or city 
and county, or to any dog which is under the reasonable control of 
his owner or keeper, unless the dog is actually caught in the act or 
worrying, wounding, chasing, or killing any livestock or poultry. 
 
 
 
 
31105.  The board of supervisors shall provide for both of the 
following: 
   (a) The taking up and impounding of all dogs which are found 
running at large in violation of any provision of this division. 
   (b) The killing in some humane manner or other disposition of any 
dog which is impounded. 
 
 
31106.  The board of supervisors may appoint proper persons to take 
up, impound, and kill dogs pursuant to this division or it may enter 
into a contract with any humane society or other organization or 
association which will do both of the following: 
   (a) Undertake to carry out the provisions of this division 
regarding the taking up, impounding, and killing of dogs. 
   (b) Give a proper bond in whatever amount may be fixed by the 
board of supervisors for the faithful performance of the contract. 
 
 
 
 
31107.  No dog which is impounded pursuant to this division shall be 
killed or otherwise disposed of without notice to the owner, if he 
is known. 
 
 
31108.  (a) The required holding period for a stray dog impounded 
pursuant to this division shall be six business days, not including 
the day of impoundment, except as follows: 
   (1) If the public or private shelter has made the dog available 
for owner redemption on one weekday evening until at least 7:00 p.m. 
or one weekend day, the holding period shall be four business days, 
not including the day of impoundment. 
   (2) If the public or private shelter has fewer than three 
full-time employees or is not open during all regular weekday 
business hours, and if it has established a procedure to enable 
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owners to reclaim their dogs by appointment at a mutually agreeable 
time when the public or private shelter would otherwise be closed, 
the holding period shall be four business days, not including the day 
of impoundment. 
   Except as provided in Section 17006, stray dogs shall be held for 
owner redemption during the first three days of the holding period, 
not including the day of impoundment, and shall be available for 
owner redemption or adoption for the remainder of the holding period. 
 
   (b) Except as provided in Section 17006, any stray dog that is 
impounded pursuant to this division shall, prior to the euthanasia of 
that animal, be released to a nonprofit, as defined in Section 501 
(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, animal rescue or adoption 
organization if requested by the organization prior to the scheduled 
euthanasia of that animal.  The public or private shelter may enter 
into cooperative agreements with any animal rescue or adoption 
organization.  In addition to any required spay or neuter deposit, 
the public or private shelter, at its discretion, may assess a fee, 
not to exceed the standard adoption fee, for animals adopted or 
released. 
   (c) During the holding period required by this section and prior 
to the adoption or euthanasia of a dog impounded pursuant to this 
division, a public or private shelter shall scan the dog for a 
microchip that identifies the owner of that dog and shall make 
reasonable efforts to contact the owner and notify him or her that 
his or her dog is impounded and is available for redemption. 
 
 
 
 
31108.5.  (a) (1) Upon relinquishment of a dog to a public or 
private shelter, the owner of that dog shall present sufficient 
identification to establish his or her ownership of the dog and shall 
sign a statement that he or she is the lawful owner of the dog. 
   (2) Any person who provides false information pursuant to this 
subdivision about his or her ownership of the dog shall be liable to 
the true owner of the dog in the amount of one thousand dollars 
($1,000). 
   (b) Upon relinquishment, the dog may be made available for 
immediate euthanasia if it has a history of vicious or dangerous 
behavior documented by the agency charged with enforcing state and 
local animal laws. 
 
 
 
31109.  Any dog which is found straying on any farm where livestock 
are kept, which has attached to its collar the identification tag or 
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dog license tag prescribed by Section 30951, may be taken up, 
impounded, and detained in the same manner as described in this 
division.  The person taking up the dog may recover from the owner, 
in any court having jurisdiction, the fees fixed by the board of 
supervisors for taking up and keeping unlicensed and unidentified 
dogs, together with costs. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31151-31153  
 
 
 
31151.  The provisions of Sections 31102 and 31103 shall not apply 
in any area of a county in which the board of supervisors has 
provided, by resolution, that the provisions of this article apply. 
 
 
 
31152.  Any person may kill any dog in any area of a county in which 
the provisions of this article apply in any of the following cases: 
 
   (a) The dog is found in the act of killing, wounding, or 
persistently pursuing livestock or poultry on land or premises not 
owned or possessed by the owner of the dog. 
   (b) The dog has no readily visible identification tag or license 
tag prescribed by Section 30951 and is worrying livestock or poultry 
on land or premises not owned or possessed by the owner of the dog. 
If the dog has on him any readily visible identification tag or 
license tag prescribed by Section 30951, and the dog is found in the 
act of worrying livestock or poultry on land or premises not owned or 
possessed by the owner of the dog, the dog may only be killed if the 
dog has, and the owner has been notified that the dog has, 
previously so worried livestock or poultry. 
   (c) The person has such proof as conclusively shows that the dog 
has been recently engaged in killing or wounding livestock or poultry 
on land or premises not owned or possessed by the dog's owner. 
   No action, civil or criminal, shall be maintained for killing a 
dog as authorized by this section. 
 
 
 
31153.  Any dog entering any enclosed or unenclosed property upon 
which livestock or poultry are confined may be seized by the owner or 
tenant of the property or any employee of the owner or tenant.  No 
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action, civil or criminal, shall be maintained against the owner, 
tenant, or employee for the seizure of any such dog. 
 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31251-31255  
 
 
 
31251.  The board of supervisors of each county shall fix the fee 
for impounding any dog and the amount which is to be paid for keeping 
the dog. 
 
 
31252.  If the impounding of a dog is done by an appointee of the 
board of supervisors or by a humane society or other organization or 
association which has entered into a contract for impounding dogs, 
the fees for taking up, impounding, and keeping the dog shall be a 
charge upon the county treasury, to be paid as other claims against 
the county are paid. 
 
 
 
31253.  If a dog which has been impounded is claimed by the owner, 
the fee for impounding and keeping the dog, as fixed by the board of 
supervisors, shall be paid by the owner to the person, organization, 
or association which has custody of the dog, to be retained by him or 
them.  No charge for fees pertaining to the dog shall be paid by the 
board of supervisors. 
 
 
 
31254.  The refusal or failure of the owner of any such dog to pay 
the fee and charges after due notification shall be held to be an 
abandonment of the dog by the owner. 
 
 
 
31255.  (a) An animal control officer of any county, if so 
authorized by the board of supervisors of the county, or an animal 
control officer of any city, if so authorized by the governing body 
of the city, may accept a credit card as a method of payment for any 
fee or penalty provided by this division, for any license, fee, or 
fine, or for any other obligation owed to the officer. 
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   (b) Notwithstanding Title 1.3 (commencing with Section 1747) of 
Part 4 of Division 3 of the Civil Code, a surcharge may be imposed to 
cover the rate of discount that the credit card issuer debits the 
local agency on acceptance of the sales draft. 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31401-31402  
 
 
 
31401.  Except as provided in Section 31402, violation of any 
provision of this division is an infraction punishable by a fine of 
not more than fifty dollars  ($50) for a first offense, and by a fine 
of not more than one hundred dollars ($100) for a second or 
subsequent offense. 
 
 
 
31402.  Violation of any provision of this division that results in 
death or serious injury to livestock or poultry is a misdemeanor 
punishable by a fine of not more than five hundred dollars ($500) or 
by imprisonment in the county jail for not more than six months or by 
both the fine and imprisonment. 
   As used in this section, "serious injury" means injury of a degree 
of severity that the injured animal must be destroyed or injury that 
results in the fair market value of the animal being reduced to a 
level at which it may not be profitably sold. 

 

 
 
 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31501-31508  
 
 
 
31501.  The owner of any livestock or poultry which is injured or 
killed by any dog may recover as liquidated damages from the owner of 
the dog twice the actual value of the animals killed or twice the 
value of the damages sustained by reason of the injuries, as the case 
may be. 
 
 
31502.  If two or more dogs kept by two or more owners or keepers 
injure or kill any livestock or poultry at the same time, the owners 
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or keepers of the dogs are jointly and severally liable for the 
damage. 
 
 
31503.  If any person sustains any loss or damage to any livestock 
or poultry which is caused by a dog, or if any livestock of any 
person is necessarily destroyed because of having been bitten by a 
dog, the person may file a complaint in the superior court of the 
county within which the damage occurred.  A proceeding under this 
section is a limited civil case. 
 
 
 
31504.  The complaint shall satisfy all of the following 
requirements: 
   (a) Be in writing. 
   (b) Signed by the person that makes it. 
   (c) State when, where, what, and how much damage was done. 
   (d) State, if known, the name of the person that owns the dog or 
was in charge of it when the loss or damage was sustained. 
 
 
 
 
31505.  If the person that owns the dog or was in charge of it when 
the damage or loss was sustained appears from the complaint, the 
judge shall forthwith issue a summons against such person commanding 
him to appear before the judge and show cause why the dog should not 
be killed. 
 
 
31506.  The summons shall be made returnable not less than two nor 
more than six days from the date of issue and shall be served at 
least two days before the time of appearance ordered. 
 
 
 
31507.  The service of the summons may be made by any person over 
the age of 18 years or by registered mail to the last known address 
of the owner or person in charge.  Any expense connected with the 
summons shall be borne by the owner of the livestock or poultry which 
was injured or the party that makes the complaint. 
 
 
 
 
31508.  Upon the return day fixed in the summons, the judge shall 
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proceed to determine whether the loss or damage to the livestock was 
caused by the dog.  If he finds that it was caused by the dog, he 
shall notify the person that owns the dog or was in charge of it when 
the loss or damage was sustained to kill the dog.  Failure of such 
person to kill the dog as directed renders the owner subject to the 
penalties which are prescribed in this division. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31601-31609  
 
 
 
31601.  The Legislature finds and declares all of the following: 
   (a) Potentially dangerous and vicious dogs have become a serious 
and widespread threat to the safety and welfare of citizens of this 
state.  In recent years, they have assaulted without provocation and 
seriously injured numerous individuals, particularly children, and 
have killed numerous dogs.  Many of these attacks have occurred in 
public places. 
   (b) The number and severity of these attacks are attributable to 
the failure of owners to register, confine, and properly control 
vicious and potentially dangerous dogs. 
   (c) The necessity for the regulation and control of vicious and 
potentially dangerous dogs is a statewide problem, requiring 
statewide regulation, and existing laws are inadequate to deal with 
the threat to public health and safety posed by vicious and 
potentially dangerous dogs. 
 
 
 
31602.  "Potentially dangerous dog" means any of the following: 
   (a) Any dog which, when unprovoked, on two separate occasions 
within the prior 36-month period, engages in any behavior that 
requires a defensive action by any person to prevent bodily injury 
when the person and the dog are off the property of the owner or 
keeper of the dog. 
   (b) Any dog which, when unprovoked, bites a person causing a less 
severe injury than as defined in Section 31604. 
   (c) Any dog which, when unprovoked, on two separate occasions 
within the prior 36-month period, has killed, seriously bitten, 
inflicted injury, or otherwise caused injury attacking a domestic 
animal off the property of the owner or keeper of the dog. 
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31603.  "Vicious dog" means any of the following: 
   (a) Any dog seized under Section 599aa of the Penal Code and upon 
the sustaining of a conviction of the owner or keeper under 
subdivision (a) of Section 597.5 of the Penal Code. 
   (b) Any dog which, when unprovoked, in an aggressive manner, 
inflicts severe injury on or kills a human being. 
   (c) Any dog previously determined to be and currently listed as a 
potentially dangerous dog which, after its owner or keeper has been 
notified of this determination, continues the behavior described in 
Section 31602 or is maintained in violation of Section 31641, 31642, 
or 31643. 
 
 
31604.  "Severe injury" means any physical injury to a human being 
that results in muscle tears or disfiguring lacerations or requires 
multiple sutures or corrective or cosmetic surgery. 
 
 
 
31605.  "Enclosure" means a fence or structure suitable to prevent 
the entry of young children, and which is suitable to confine a 
vicious dog in conjunction with other measures which may be taken by 
the owner  or keeper of the dog.  The enclosure shall be designed in 
order to prevent the animal from escaping.  The animal shall be 
housed pursuant to Section 597t of the Penal Code. 
 
 
 
31606.  "Animal control department" means the county or city animal 
control department.  If the city or county does not have an animal 
control department, it means whatever entity performs animal control 
functions. 
 
 
31607.  "Impounded" means taken into the custody of the public pound 
or animal control department or provider of animal control services 
to the city or county where the potentially dangerous or vicious dog 
is found. 
 
 
31608.  "County" includes any city and county. 
 
 
 
31609.  (a) This chapter does not apply to licensed kennels, humane 
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society shelters, animal control facilities, or veterinarians. 
   (b) This chapter does not apply to dogs while utilized by any 
police department or any law enforcement officer in the performance 
of police work. 

 

 
 
 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31621-31626  
 
 
 
31621.  If an animal control officer or a law enforcement officer 
has investigated and determined that there exists probable cause to 
believe that a dog is potentially dangerous or vicious, the chief 
officer of the public pound or animal control department or his or 
her immediate supervisor or the head of the local law enforcement 
agency, or his or her designee, shall petition the superior court of 
the county wherein the dog is owned or kept for a hearing for the 
purpose of determining whether or not the dog in question should be 
declared potentially dangerous or vicious.  A proceeding under this 
section is a limited civil case.  A city or county may establish an 
administrative hearing procedure to hear and dispose of petitions 
filed pursuant to this chapter.  Whenever possible, any complaint 
received from a member of the public which serves as the evidentiary 
basis for the animal control officer or law enforcement officer to 
find probable cause shall be sworn to and verified by the complainant 
and shall be attached to the petition.  The chief officer of the 
public pound or animal control department or head of the local law 
enforcement agency shall notify the owner or keeper of the dog that a 
hearing will be held by the superior court or the hearing entity, as 
the case may be, at which time he or she may present evidence as to 
why the dog should not be declared potentially dangerous or vicious. 
The owner or keeper of the dog shall be served with notice of the 
hearing and a copy of the petition, either personally or by 
first-class mail with return receipt requested.  The hearing shall be 
held promptly within no less than five working days nor more than 10 
working days after service of notice upon the owner or keeper of the 
dog.  The hearing shall be open to the public.  The court may admit 
into evidence all relevant evidence, including incident reports and 
the affidavits of witnesses, limit the scope of discovery, and may 
shorten the time to produce records or witnesses.  A jury shall not 
be available.  The court may find, upon a preponderance of the 
evidence, that the dog is potentially dangerous or vicious and make 
other orders authorized by this chapter. 
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31622.  (a) After the hearing conducted pursuant to Section 31621, 
the owner or keeper of the dog shall be notified in writing of the 
determination and orders issued, either personally or by first-class 
mail postage prepaid by the court or hearing entity.  If a 
determination is made that the dog is potentially dangerous or 
vicious, the owner or keeper shall comply with Article 3 (commencing 
with Section 31641) in accordance with a time schedule established by 
the chief officer of the public pound or animal control department 
or the head of the local law enforcement agency, but in no case more 
than 30 days after the date of the determination or 35 days if notice 
of the determination is mailed to the owner or keeper of the dog. 
If the petitioner or the owner or keeper of the dog contests the 
determination, he or she may, within five days of the receipt of the 
notice of determination, appeal the decision of the court or hearing 
entity of original jurisdiction.  The fee for filing an appeal shall 
be twenty dollars ($20), payable to the clerk of the court.  If the 
original hearing held pursuant to Section 31621 was before a hearing 
entity other than a court of the jurisdiction, appeal shall be to the 
superior court.  If the original hearing was held in the superior 
court, appeal shall be to the superior court before a judge other 
than the judge who originally heard the petition.  The petitioner or 
the owner or keeper of the dog shall serve personally or by 
first-class mail, postage prepaid, notice of the appeal upon the 
other party. 
   (b) The court hearing the appeal shall conduct a hearing de novo, 
without a jury, and make its own determination as to potential danger 
and viciousness and make other orders authorized by this chapter, 
based upon the evidence presented.  The hearing shall be conducted in 
the  same manner and within the time periods set forth in Section 
31621 and subdivision (a).  The court may admit all relevant 
evidence, including incident reports and the affidavits of witnesses, 
limit the scope of discovery, and may shorten the time to produce 
records or witnesses.  The issue shall be decided upon the 
preponderance of the evidence.  If the court rules the dog to be 
potentially dangerous or vicious, the court may establish a time 
schedule to ensure compliance with this chapter, but in no case more 
than 30 days subsequent to the date of the court's determination or 
35 days if the service of the judgment is by first-class mail. 
 
 
 
 
31623.  The court or hearing entity of original jurisdiction or the 
court hearing the appeal may decide all issues for or against the 
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owner or keeper of the dog even if the owner or keeper fails to 
appear at the hearing. 
 
 
31624.  The determination of the court hearing the appeal shall be 
final and conclusive upon all parties. 
 
 
 
31625.  (a) If upon investigation it is determined by the animal 
control officer or law enforcement officer that probable cause exists 
to believe the dog in question poses an immediate threat to public 
safety, then the animal control officer or law enforcement officer 
may seize and impound the dog pending the hearings to be held 
pursuant to this article.  The owner or keeper of the dog shall be 
liable to the city or county where the dog is impounded for the costs 
and expenses of keeping the dog, if the dog is later adjudicated 
potentially dangerous or vicious. 
   (b) When a dog has been impounded pursuant to subdivision (a) and 
it is not contrary to public safety, the chief animal control officer 
shall permit the animal to be confined at the owner's expense in a 
department approved kennel or veterinary facility. 
 
 
 
31626.  (a) No dog may be declared potentially dangerous or vicious 
if any injury or damage is sustained by a person who, at the time the 
injury or damage was sustained, was committing a willful trespass or 
other tort upon premises occupied by the owner or keeper of the dog, 
or was teasing, tormenting, abusing, or assaulting the dog, or was 
committing or attempting to commit a crime.  No dog may be declared 
potentially dangerous or vicious if the dog was protecting or 
defending a person within the immediate vicinity of the dog from an 
unjustified attack or assault.  No dog may be declared potentially 
dangerous or vicious if an injury or damage was sustained by a 
domestic animal which at the time the injury or damage was sustained 
was teasing, tormenting, abusing, or assaulting the dog. 
   (b) No dog may be declared potentially dangerous or vicious if the 
injury or damage to a domestic animal was sustained while the dog 
was working as a hunting dog, herding dog, or predator control dog on 
the property of, or under the control of, its owner or keeper, and 
the damage or injury was to a species or type of domestic animal 
appropriate to the work of the dog. 
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FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31641-31646  
 
 
 
31641.  All potentially dangerous dogs shall be properly licensed 
and vaccinated.  The licensing authority shall include the 
potentially dangerous designation in the registration records of the 
dog, either after the owner or keeper of the dog has agreed to the 
designation or the court or hearing entity has determined the 
designation applies to the dog.  The city or county may charge a 
potentially dangerous dog fee in addition to the regular licensing 
fee to provide for the increased costs of maintaining the records of 
the dog. 
 
 
31642.  A potentially dangerous dog, while on the owner's property, 
shall, at  all times, be kept indoors, or in a securely fenced yard 
from which the dog cannot escape, and into which children cannot 
trespass.  A potentially dangerous animal may be off the owner's 
premises only if it is restrained by a substantial leash, of 
appropriate length, and if it is under the control  of a responsible 
adult. 
 
 
 
31643.  If the dog in question dies, or is sold, transferred, or 
permanently removed from the city or county where the owner or keeper 
resides, the owner of a potentially dangerous dog shall notify the 
animal control department of the changed condition and new location 
of the dog in writing within two working days. 
 
 
 
31644.  If there are no additional instances of the behavior 
described in Section 31602 within a 36-month period from the date of 
designation as a potentially dangerous dog, the dog shall be removed 
from the list of potentially dangerous dogs.  The dog may, but is not 
required to be, removed from the list of potentially dangerous dogs 
prior to the expiration of the 36-month period if the owner or keeper 
of the dog demonstrates to the animal control department that 
changes in circumstances or measures taken by the owner or keeper, 
such as training of the dog, have mitigated the risk to the public 
safety. 
 
 
31645.  (a) A dog determined to be a vicious dog may be destroyed by 
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the animal control department when it is found, after proceedings 
conducted under Article 2 (commencing with Section 31621), that the 
release of the dog would create a significant threat to the public 
health, safety, and welfare. 
   (b) If it is determined that a dog found to be vicious shall not 
be destroyed, the judicial authority shall impose conditions upon the 
ownership of the dog that protect the public health, safety, and 
welfare. 
   (c) Any enclosure that is required pursuant to subdivision (b) 
shall meet the requirements of Section 31605. 
 
 
 
31646.  The owner of a dog determined to be a vicious dog may be 
prohibited by the city or county from owning, possessing, 
controlling, or having custody of any dog for a period of up to three 
years, when it is found, after proceedings conducted under Article 2 
(commencing with Section 31621), that ownership or possession of a 
dog by that person would create a significant threat to the public 
health, safety, and welfare. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31662-31663  
 
 
 
31662.  Any violation of this chapter involving a potentially 
dangerous dog shall be punished by a fine not to exceed five hundred 
dollars ($500).  Any violation of this chapter involving a vicious 
dog shall be punished by a fine not to exceed one thousand dollars 
($1,000). 
 
 
 
31663.  All fines paid pursuant to this article shall be paid to the 
city or county in which the violation occurred for the purpose of 
defraying the cost of the implementation of this chapter. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31681-31683  
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31681.  If any provision of this chapter or the application thereof 
to any person or circumstance is held invalid, that invalidity shall 
not affect other provisions or applications of the chapter which can 
be given effect without the invalid provision or application, and to 
this end the provisions of this chapter are severable. 
 
 
 
 
31682.  The Judicial Council shall prepare all forms necessary to 
give effect to this chapter, including a summons or citation to be 
used by law enforcement agencies in the enforcement of this chapter. 
This chapter does not affect or change the existing civil liability 
or criminal laws regarding dogs. 
 
 
31683.  Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to prevent a city 
or county from adopting or enforcing its own program for the control 
of potentially dangerous or vicious dogs  that may incorporate all, 
part, or none of this chapter, or that may punish a violation of this 
chapter as  a misdemeanor or may impose a more restrictive program 
to control potentially dangerous or vicious dogs, provided that no 
program shall regulate these dogs in a manner that is specific as to 
breed. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31751-31754  
 
 
 
31751.  For the purposes of this division, each member of a litter 
of kittens, weaned or unweaned, shall be treated as an individual 
animal. 
 
 
31751.3.  (a) (1) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (b), 
no public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group shall sell or give away to a new owner any cat that has 
not been spayed or neutered. 
   (2) For the purposes of this section, a "rescue group" is a 
for-profit or not-for-profit entity, or a collaboration of 
individuals with at least one of its purposes being the sale or 
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placement of cats that have been removed from a public animal control 
agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals 
shelter, or humane shelter or that have been previously owned by any 
person other than the original breeder of that cat. 
   (b) (1) If a veterinarian licensed to practice veterinary medicine 
in this state certifies that a cat is too sick or injured to be 
spayed or neutered, or that it would otherwise be detrimental to the 
health of the cat to be spayed or neutered, the adopter or purchaser 
shall pay the public animal control agency or shelter, society for 
the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, 
or rescue group a deposit of not less than forty dollars ($40), and 
not more than seventy-five dollars ($75). 
   (2) The entity shall establish the amount of the deposit at the 
level it determines is necessary to encourage the spaying or 
neutering of cats. 
   (3) The deposit shall be temporary, and shall only be retained 
until the cat is healthy enough to be spayed or neutered, as 
certified by a veterinarian licensed to practice veterinary medicine 
in this state. 
   (4) The cat shall be spayed or neutered within 14 business days of 
that certification. 
   (5) The adopter or purchaser shall obtain written proof of spaying 
or neutering from the veterinarian performing the operation. 
   (6) If the adopter or purchaser presents proof of spaying or 
neutering to the entity from which the cat was obtained within 30 
business days of obtaining the proof, the adopter or purchaser shall 
receive a full refund of the deposit. 
   (c) Public animal control agencies or shelters, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelters, humane society shelters, 
and rescue groups may enter into cooperative agreements with each 
other and with veterinarians in lieu of requiring spaying and 
neutering deposits to carry out this section. 
   (d) Any funds from unclaimed deposits made pursuant to this 
section, as it read on January 1, 1999, and any funds from deposits 
unclaimed after January 1, 2000, may be expended only for programs to 
spay or neuter cats and dogs, including agreements with a society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals or a humane society or 
licensed veterinarian, to operate a program to spay or neuter cats 
and dogs. 
   (e) This section only applies to a county that has a population 
exceeding 100,000 persons as of January 1,  2000, and to cities 
within that county. 
 
 
31751.5.  Whenever a city or county requires cat license tags, any 
such tag shall be issued for one-half or less of the fee required for 
a cat, if a certificate is presented from a licensed veterinarian 
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that the cat has been spayed or neutered. 
 
 
 
31751.6.  Any licensed cattery may be exempted pursuant to 
regulation or ordinance from any requirement to obtain a license tag 
for each cat within the cattery. 
 
 
 
31751.7.  (a) The owner of a nonspayed or unneutered cat that is 
impounded once by a city or county animal control agency or shelter, 
society for the prevention of cruelty to animals, or humane society, 
shall be fined thirty-five dollars ($35) on the first occurrence, 
fifty dollars ($50) on the second occurrence, and one hundred dollars 
($100) for the third or subsequent occurrence.  These fines are for 
unneutered impounded animals only, and are not in lieu of any fines 
or impound fees imposed by any individual city, county, public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, or humane society shelter. 
   (b) An animal control officer, humane officer, police officer, 
peace officer, or any agency authorized to enforce the Penal Code may 
write citations with a civil penalty stated in an amount 
corresponding to the violation as provided in subdivision (a).  The 
fines shall be paid to the local municipality or public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, or humane society shelter.  Any funds collected 
under this section shall be expended for the purpose of humane 
education, programs for low cost spaying and neutering of cats, and 
any additional costs incurred by the animal shelter in the 
administration of the requirements of this division. 
   (c) Local ordinances concerning the adoption or placement 
procedures of any public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group shall be at least as restrictive as this 
division. 
   (d) This section applies to each county and cities within each 
county, regardless of population. 
   (e) No city or county, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals, or humane society is subject to any civil action by the 
owner of a cat that is spayed or neutered in accordance with this 
section. 
 
 
 
31752.  (a) The required holding period for a stray cat impounded 
pursuant to this division shall be six business days, not including 
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the day of impoundment, except as follows: 
   (1) If the public or private shelter has made the cat available 
for owner redemption on one weekday evening until at least 7:00 p.m. 
or one weekend day, the holding period shall be four business days, 
not including the day of impoundment. 
   (2) If the public or private shelter has fewer than three 
full-time employees or is not open during all regular weekday 
business hours, and if it has established a procedure to enable 
owners to reclaim their cats by appointment at a mutually agreeable 
time when the public or private shelter would otherwise be closed, 
the holding period shall be four business days, not including the day 
of impoundment. 
   Except as provided in Sections 17006 and 31752.5, stray cats shall 
be held for owner redemption during the first three days of the 
holding period, not including the day of impoundment, and shall be 
available for owner redemption or adoption for the remainder of the 
holding period. 
   (b) Except as provided in Section 17006, any stray cat that is 
impounded pursuant to this division shall, prior to the euthanasia of 
that animal, be released to a nonprofit, as defined in Section 501 
(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, animal rescue or adoption 
organization if requested by the organization prior to the scheduled 
euthanasia of that animal.  In addition to any required spay or 
neuter deposit, the public or private shelter, at its discretion, may 
assess a fee, not to exceed the standard adoption fee, for animals 
adopted or released.  The public or private shelter may enter into 
cooperative agreements with any animal rescue or adoption 
organization. 
   (c) During the holding period required by this section and prior 
to the adoption or euthanasia of a cat impounded pursuant to this 
division, a public or private shelter shall scan the cat for a 
microchip that identifies the owner of that cat and shall make 
reasonable efforts to contact the owner and notify him or her that 
his or her cat is impounded and is available for redemption. 
 
 
 
31752.2.  (a) Upon relinquishment of a cat to a public or private 
shelter, the owner of that cat shall present sufficient 
identification to establish his or her ownership of the cat and shall 
sign a statement that he or she is the lawful owner of the cat. 
   (b) Any person who provides false information pursuant to this 
subdivision about his or her ownership of the cat shall be liable to 
the true owner of the cat in the amount of one thousand dollars 
($1,000). 
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31752.5.  (a) The Legislature finds and declares the following: 
   (1) Domestic cats' temperaments range from completely docile 
indoor pets to completely unsocialized outdoor cats that avoid all 
contact with humans. 
   (2) "Feral cats" are cats with temperaments that are completely 
unsocialized, although frightened or injured tame pet cats may appear 
to be feral. 
   (3) Some people care for or own feral cats. 
   (4) Feral cats pose particular safety hazards for shelter 
employees. 
   (5) It is cruel to keep feral cats caged for long periods of time; 
however, it is not always easy to distinguish a feral cat from a 
frightened tame cat. 
   (b) For the purposes of this section, a "feral cat" is defined as 
a cat without owner identification of any kind whose usual and 
consistent temperament is extreme fear and resistance to contact with 
people.  A feral cat is totally unsocialized to people. 
   (c) Notwithstanding Section 31752, if an apparently feral cat has 
not been reclaimed by its owner or caretaker within the first three 
days of the required holding period, shelter personnel qualified to 
verify the temperament of the animal shall verify whether it is feral 
or tame by using a standardized protocol.  If the cat is determined 
to be docile or a frightened or difficult tame cat, the cat shall be 
held for the entire required holding period specified in Section 
31752.  If the cat is determined to be truly feral, the cat may be 
euthanized or relinquished to a nonprofit, as defined in Section 501 
(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, animal adoption organization 
that agrees to the spaying or neutering of the cat if it has not 
already been spayed or neutered.  In addition to any required spay or 
neuter deposit, the pound or shelter, at its discretion, may assess 
a fee, not to exceed the standard adoption fee, for the animal 
released. 
 
 
 
31753.  Any rabbit, guinea pig, hamster, potbellied pig, bird, 
lizard, snake, turtle, or tortoise that is legally allowed as 
personal property and that is impounded in a public or private 
shelter shall be held for the same period of time, under the same 
requirements of care, and with the same opportunities for redemption 
and adoption by new owners or nonprofit, as defined in Section 501(c) 
(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, animal rescue or adoption 
organizations as provided for cats and dogs.  Section 17006 shall 
also apply to these animals.  In addition to any required spay or 
neuter deposit, the public or private shelter, at its discretion, may 
assess a fee, not to exceed the standard adoption fee, for animals 
adopted by new owners or released to nonprofit animal rescue or 
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adoption organizations pursuant to this section. 
 
 
 
31754.  (a) Except as provided in Section 17006, any animal 
relinquished by the purported owner that is of a species impounded by 
public or private shelters shall be held for the same holding 
periods, with the same requirements of care, applicable to stray dogs 
and cats in Sections 31108 and  31752, and shall be available for 
owner redemption or adoption  for the entire holding period. 
   (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), kittens or puppies 
relinquished by the purported owner, or brought in by any other 
person with authority to relinquish them, to public or private 
shelters, may be available immediately for adoption. 
   (c) This section shall become operative on July 1, 2002. 
 

 

 
FOOD AND AGRICULTURAL CODE  
SECTION 31760-31765  
 
 
 
31760.  (a) This chapter only applies to a county that has a 
population of less than 100,000 persons as of January 1, 2000, and to 
cities within that county.  A county whose population exceeds 
100,000 persons in a year subsequent to January 1,  2000, shall be 
subject to Chapter 1 (commencing with Section 31751) commencing on 
January 1 of the year immediately following the year in which the 
population of that county exceeds 100,000 persons. 
   (b) Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, no public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group shall sell 
or give away any cat that has not been spayed or neutered. 
   (c) A public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group may not transfer to a new owner a cat that has not been 
spayed or neutered, except as provided in subdivision (d). 
   (d) A public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group may transfer to a new owner a cat that has not been 
spayed or neutered only if the public animal control agency or 
shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group does both of the following: 
   (1) Requires a written agreement, executed by the recipient, 
acknowledging the cat is not spayed or neutered and the recipient 
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agrees in writing to be responsible for ensuring the cat will be 
spayed or neutered within 30 business days after the agreement is 
signed. 
   (2) Receives from the recipient a sterilization deposit of not 
less than forty dollars ($40) and not more than seventy-five dollars 
($75), the terms of which are part of the written agreement executed 
by the recipient under this section. 
   (e) Public animal control agencies or shelters, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelters, humane society shelters, 
and rescue groups may enter into cooperative agreements with each 
other and with veterinarians in lieu of requiring spaying and 
neutering deposits to carry out this section. 
 
 
 
31761.  (a) A spaying or neutering deposit may be either of the 
following: 
   (1) A portion of the adoption fee or other fees rendered in 
acquiring the cat, which will enable the adopter to take the cat for 
spaying or neutering to a veterinarian with whom the public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group has an 
agreement that provides that the veterinarian will bill the shelter 
directly for the sterilization. 
   (2) A deposit that is both of the following: 
   (A) Refundable to the recipient if proof of spaying or neutering 
of the cat is presented to the public animal control agency or 
shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group not more than 30 business 
days after the date the cat is spayed or neutered. 
   (B) Forfeited to the public animal control agency or shelter, 
society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane 
society shelter, or rescue group if proof of spaying or neutering is 
not presented to the animal shelter within 30 business days. 
   (b) Deposits shall be in the amount determined by the shelter, but 
shall not be less than forty dollars ($40) and shall not exceed 
seventy-five dollars ($75). 
   (c) All spaying or neutering deposits forfeited or unclaimed under 
this section shall be retained by the public animal control agency 
or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group and shall be used by the 
public animal control agency or shelter, society for the prevention 
of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue 
group only for the following purposes: 
   (1) A program to spay or neuter dogs and cats. 
   (2) A public education program to reduce and prevent 
overpopulation of dogs and cats, and the related costs to local 
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government. 
   (3) A followup program to ensure that dogs and cats transferred by 
the public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group are spayed or neutered in accordance with the agreement 
executed under subdivision (d) of Section 31760. 
   (4) Any additional costs incurred by the public animal control 
agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals 
shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group in the 
administration of the requirements of this chapter. 
 
 
 
31762.  (a) (1) If a recipient fails to comply with the spaying or 
neutering agreement within 30 business days after the agreement is 
signed, the recipient shall forfeit the sterilization deposit and is 
subject to a fine pursuant to Section 31763. 
   (2) An animal control officer, humane officer, police officer, 
peace officer, or any agency authorized to enforce the Penal Code may 
write citations with a civil penalty stated in an amount 
corresponding to the violation as provided in Section 31763.  The 
fines shall be paid to the local municipality or public animal 
control agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to 
animals shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group.  Any funds 
collected under this section shall be expended for the purpose of 
humane education, programs for low cost spaying and neutering of cats 
and any additional costs incurred by the public animal control 
agency or shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals 
shelter, humane society shelter, or rescue group in the 
administration of the requirements of this chapter.  This subdivision 
is applicable within any county. 
   (3) If the owner, at any time subsequent to 30 business days after 
the spaying or neutering agreement was signed, provides proof of 
spaying or neutering, the deposit shall be forfeited, but any fine 
levied but not yet paid, shall be waived. 
   (b) A public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group may extend the date by which spaying or neutering is to 
be completed at its discretion for good cause shown.  Any extension 
shall be in writing. 
   (c) If a veterinarian licensed to practice veterinary medicine in 
this state certifies that a cat is too sick or injured to be spayed 
or neutered, or that it would otherwise be detrimental to the health 
of the cat to be spayed or neutered, the adopter or purchaser shall 
pay the public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group a deposit of not less than forty dollars ($40), and not 
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more than seventy-five dollars ($75).  The entity shall establish the 
amount of the deposit at the level it determines is necessary to 
encourage the spaying or neutering of cats.  The deposit shall be 
temporary, and shall be retained only until the cat is healthy enough 
to be spayed or neutered as certified by a veterinarian licensed to 
practice veterinary medicine in this state.  The cat shall be spayed 
or neutered within 14 business days of that certification.  The 
adopter or purchaser shall obtain written proof of spaying or 
neutering from the veterinarian performing the operation.  If the 
adopter or purchaser presents proof of spaying or neutering to the 
entity from which the cat was obtained within 30 business days, the 
adopter or purchaser shall receive a full refund of the deposit. 
   (d) If an adopted cat dies within the spaying or neutering period 
provided for in the written agreement pursuant to Section 31760, 
subdivision (c) shall not apply to the cat.  In that case, the 
recipient may receive a reimbursement of the sterilization deposit by 
submitting to the public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group within the sterilization period a signed 
letter from a veterinarian licensed to practice medicine in this 
state stating that the animal has died.  The letter shall include a 
description of the cat. 
 
 
31763.  (a) (1) A person who commits any violation of subdivision 
(b) is subject to a civil penalty of not less than fifty dollars 
($50) on a first violation of subdivision (b), and a civil penalty of 
not less than one hundred dollars ($100) on any second or subsequent 
violation of subdivision (b). 
   (2) An action for a penalty proposed under this section may be 
commenced by the administrator of the public animal control agency or 
shelter, society for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, 
humane society shelter, or rescue group from which the recipient 
obtained the animal that is the subject of the violation in a court 
of competent jurisdiction. 
   (b) A person is subject to the civil penalties pursuant to 
subdivision (a) if that person does any of the following: 
   (1) Falsifies any proof of spaying or neutering submitted for the 
purpose of compliance with this chapter. 
   (2) Provides to a public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group or a licensed veterinarian inaccurate 
information regarding ownership of any cat required to be submitted 
for spaying or neutering under this chapter. 
   (3) Submits to a public animal control agency or shelter, society 
for the prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society 
shelter, or rescue group false information regarding sterilization 
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fees or fee schedules. 
   (4) Issues a check for insufficient funds for any spaying or 
neutering deposit required under this chapter. 
   (c) All penalties collected under this section shall be retained 
by the public animal control agency or shelter, society for the 
prevention of cruelty to animals shelter, humane society shelter, or 
rescue group imposing the penalties, to be used solely for purposes 
provided for under subdivision (c) of Section 31761. 
 
 
 
31764.  Local ordinances concerning the adoption or placement 
procedures of any animal shelter shall be at least as restrictive as 
this chapter. 
 
 
31765.  Whenever a county, or a city that is within a county to 
which this chapter applies, requires cat license tags, the tag shall 
be issued for one-half or less of the fee required for a cat, if a 
certificate is presented from a licensed veterinarian that the cat 
has been spayed or neutered. 

 
 
 
HEALTH AND SAFETY CODE  
SECTION 121575-121710  
 
 
 
121575.  "Rabies," as used in this chapter, includes rabies, and any 
other animal disease dangerous to human beings that may be declared 
by the department as coming under this chapter. 
 
 
 
121580.  "Quarantine," as used in this chapter, means the strict 
confinement, upon the private premises of the owner, under restraint 
by leash, closed cage, or paddock, of all animals specified in the 
order of the department. 
 
 
121585.  "Rabies area" shall mean any area not less than a county as 
determined by the director within a region where the existence of 
rabies constitutes a public health hazard, as found and declared by 
the director.  A region shall be composed of two or more counties as 
determined by the director.  The status of an area as a rabies area 
shall terminate at the end of one year from the date of the 
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declaration unless, not earlier than two months prior to the end of 
the year, it is again declared to be a rabies area in the manner 
provided in this section.  If however, the director at any time finds 
and declares that an area has ceased to be a rabies area its status 
shall terminate upon the date of the declaration. 
 
 
 
 
121595.  Whenever any case of rabies is reported as existing in any 
county or city, the department shall make, or cause to be made, a 
preliminary investigation as to whether the disease exists, and as to 
the probable area of the state in which the population or animals 
are endangered. 
 
 
 
121600.  If upon the investigation the department finds that rabies 
exists, a quarantine shall be declared against all animals as are 
designated in the quarantine order, and living within the area 
specified in the order. 
 
 
121605.  Following the order of quarantine the department shall make 
or cause to be made a thorough investigation as to the extent of the 
disease, the probable number of persons and animals exposed, and the 
area found to be involved. 
 
 
121610.  The department may substitute for the quarantine order 
regulations as may be deemed adequate for the control of the disease 
in each area. 
 
 
121615.  All peace officers and boards of health shall carry out the 
provisions of this chapter. 
 
 
 
121620.  During the period for which any quarantine order is in 
force any officer may kill or in his or her discretion capture and 
hold for further action by the department any animal in a quarantine 
area, found on public highways, lands, and streets, or not held in 
restraint on private premises as specified in this chapter. 
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121625.  Any proper official within the meaning of this chapter may 
examine and enter upon all private premises for the enforcement of 
this chapter. 
 
 
121630.  Except as provided in Sections 121705 and 121710, every 
person who possesses or holds any animal in violation of the 
provisions of this chapter is guilty of an infraction, punishable by 
a fine not exceeding one thousand dollars ($1,000). 
 
 
 
 
121635.  For the purpose of providing funds to pay expenses incurred 
in connection with the eradication of rabies, the rabies treatment 
and eradication fund is continued in existence in each county or city 
in this state. 
 
 
121640.  All money collected for dog license taxes shall be 
deposited to the credit of this fund with the treasurer of the county 
or city; but funds now collected from any dog tax may continue to be 
collected and used for other purposes specified by local ordinances. 
 
 
 
 
121645.  Upon the determination by the department that rabies exists 
in any county or city, a special dog license tax shall immediately 
become effective, unless a dog tax is already in force the funds from 
which are available for the payment of expenditures in accordance 
with this chapter. 
 
 
121650.  This tax shall be levied as follows:  An annual tax of one 
dollar and fifty cents ($1.50) for each male, two dollars and fifty 
cents ($2.50) for each female, and one dollar and fifty cents ($1.50) 
for each neuter dog.  It shall be collected by the proper authority 
at the same time and in the same manner as other taxes are collected; 
except that at the first collection the proportion of the annual tax 
as corresponds to the number of months the tax has been in operation 
plus one year advance payment shall be collected. 
 
 
 
121655.  After this dog license tax has been established in a county 
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or city, it shall be continued in force until an order has been 
issued by the department declaring that county, or the portion of 
that county as may be deemed advisable, to be free from rabies or 
further danger of its spread. 
 
 
 
121660.  One half of all fines collected by any court or judge for 
violations of this chapter shall be placed to the credit of the 
rabies treatment and eradication fund of the county or city where the 
violation occurred. 
 
 
121665.  Whenever it becomes necessary in the judgment of the 
department, to enforce this chapter in any county or city, the 
department may institute special measures of control to supplement 
the efforts of the local authorities in any county or city whose 
duties are specified in this chapter. 
 
 
 
121670.  All expenditures incurred in enforcing the special measures 
shall be proper charges against the special fund referred to in this 
chapter, and shall be paid as they accrue by the proper authorities 
of each county or city where they have been incurred; but all 
expenditures that may be incurred after the issuance of the order 
establishing the tax and before the first collection of the tax, 
shall be paid as they accrue from the general fund of the county or 
city. 
 
 
121675.  All expenditures in excess of the balance of money in this 
fund shall likewise be paid as they accrue from the general fund. 
All money thus expended from the general fund shall be repaid from 
the special fund when the collections from the tax have provided the 
money. 
 
 
121680.  Notwithstanding any other provision of this chapter a guide 
dog serving a blind master shall not be quarantined, in the absence 
of evidence that he or she has been exposed to rabies, unless his or 
her master fails: 
   (a) To keep him or her safely confined to the premises of the 
master. 
   (b) To keep him or her available for examination at all reasonable 
times. 
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121685.  Notwithstanding any other provision of this chapter, a dog 
used by any state, county, city, or city and county law enforcement 
agency shall not be quarantined after biting any person if the bite 
occurred while the dog was being used for any law enforcement 
purpose.  The law enforcement agency shall make the dog available for 
examination at any reasonable time.  The law enforcement agency 
shall notify the local health officer if the dog exhibits any 
abnormal behavior. 
 
 
 
121690.  In rabies areas, all of the following shall apply: 
   (a) Every dog owner, after his or her dog attains the age of four 
months, shall no less than once every two years secure a license for 
the dog as provided by ordinance of the responsible city, city and 
county, or county.  License fees shall be fixed by the responsible 
city, city and county, or county, at an amount not to exceed 
limitations otherwise prescribed by state law or city, city and 
county, or county charter. 
   (b) Every dog owner, after his or her dog attains the age of four 
months, shall, at intervals of time not more often than once a year, 
as may be prescribed by the department, procure its vaccination by a 
licensed veterinarian with a canine antirabies vaccine approved by, 
and in a manner prescribed by, the department. 
   (c) All dogs under four months of age shall be confined to the 
premises of, or kept under physical restraint by, the owner, keeper, 
or harborer.  Nothing in this chapter and Section 120435 shall be 
construed to prevent the sale or transportation of a puppy four 
months old or younger. 
   (d) Any dog in violation of this chapter and any additional 
provisions that may be prescribed by any local governing body shall 
be impounded, as provided by local ordinance. 
   (e) It shall be the duty of the governing body of each city, city 
and county, or county to maintain or provide for the maintenance of a 
pound system and a rabies control program for the purpose of 
carrying out and enforcing this section. 
   (f) It shall be the responsibility of each city, county, or city 
and county to provide dog vaccination clinics, or to arrange for dog 
vaccination at clinics operated by veterinary groups or associations, 
held at strategic locations throughout each city, city and county, 
or county.  The vaccination and licensing procedures may be combined 
as a single operation in the clinics.  No charge in excess of the 
actual cost shall be made for any one vaccination at a clinic.  No 
owner of a dog shall be required to have his or her dog vaccinated at 
a public clinic if the owner elects to have the dog vaccinated by a 
licensed veterinarian of the owner's choice. 
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   All public clinics shall be required to operate under antiseptic 
immunization conditions comparable to those used in the vaccination 
of human beings. 
   (g) In addition to the authority provided in subdivision (a), the 
ordinance of the responsible city, city and county, or county may 
provide for the issuance of a license for a period not to exceed 
three years for dogs that have attained the age of 12 months or older 
and have been vaccinated against rabies.  The person to whom the 
license is issued pursuant to this subdivision may choose a license 
period as established by the governing body of up to one, two, or 
three years.  However, when issuing a license pursuant to this 
subdivision, the license period shall not extend beyond the remaining 
period of validity for the current rabies vaccination.  A dog owner 
who complies with this subdivision shall be deemed to have complied 
with the requirements of subdivision (a). 
   (h) All information obtained from a dog owner by compliance with 
this chapter is confidential to the dog owner and proprietary to the 
veterinarian.  This information shall not be used, distributed, or 
released for any purpose, except to ensure compliance with existing 
federal, state, county, or city laws or regulations. 
 
 
 
 
121695.  Nothing in this chapter and Section 120435 is intended or 
shall be construed to limit the power of any city, city and county, 
or county in its authority in the exercise of its police power or in 
the exercise of its power under any other provisions of law to enact 
more stringent requirements, to regulate and control dogs within the 
boundaries of its jurisdiction. 
 
 
 
121700.  Rabies vaccines for animal use shall not be supplied to 
other than a veterinary biologic supply firm, a person licensed to 
practice veterinary medicine under Chapter 11 (commencing with 
Section 4800) of Division 2 of the Business and Professions Code, or 
a public agency. 
 
 
 
121705.  Any person who willfully conceals information about the 
location or ownership of an animal subject to rabies, that has bitten 
or otherwise exposed a person to rabies, with the intent to prevent 
the quarantine or isolation of that animal by the local health 
officer is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
   Any person who violates this section is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
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121710.  Any person who, after notice, violates any order of a local 
health officer concerning the isolation or quarantine of an animal 
of a species subject to rabies, that has bitten or otherwise exposed 
a person to rabies or who, after that order, fails to produce the 
animal upon demand of the local health officer, is guilty of a 
misdemeanor, punishable by imprisonment in the county jail for a 
period not to exceed one year, or by fine of not less than one 
hundred dollars ($100), nor more than one thousand dollars ($1,000) 
per day of violation, or by both fine and imprisonment. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

  TITLE 17. Public Health 
    Division 1. State Department of Health Services 
        Chapter 4. Preventive Medical Service 
            Subchapter 1. Reportable Diseases and Conditions 
                Article 3. Specific Diseases and Conditions 
                                §2606. Rabies, Animal.    
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(1) Isolation of Rabid Animals or Clinically Suspected Rabid Animals. Any 
rabid animal or clinically suspected rabid animal shall be isolated in strict 
confinement under proper care and under the observation of a licensed 
veterinarian, in a pound, veterinary hospital, or other adequate facility in a 
manner approved by the local health officer, except where such responsibility 
has been delegated to a comparable officer by the governing body, and shall not 
be killed or released for at least 10 days after the onset of symptoms suggestive 
of rabies, with the exception that such animals may be sacrificed with permission 
of the local health officer for the purpose of laboratory examination for rabies 
using the fluorescent rabies antibody (FRA) test in an approved public health 
laboratory. 
 
 

 
 
 

 

(2) Isolation of Biting Animals. At the discretion of the local health officer, any 
animal which bites or otherwise exposes a person shall be isolated in strict 
confinement in a place and manner approved by the local health officer and 
observed for at least 14 days (dogs and cats 10 days) after the day of infliction of 
the bite, with the exception that the following alternative to the 10 day isolation 
of dogs and cats is permitted--dogs or cats which have been isolated in strict 
confinement under proper care and under observation of a licensed veterinarian, 
in a pound, veterinary hospital, or other adequate facility in a manner approved 
by the local health officer, may be released from isolation by the local health 
officer after five days of veterinary observation if upon conducting a thorough 
physical examination on the fifth day or more after infliction of the bite, the 
observing veterinarian certifies that there are no clinical signs or symptoms of 
any disease. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, a local health officer may 
authorize, with permission of the owner and other legal restrictions permitting, 
the euthanasia of a biting animal for the purpose of laboratory examination for 
rabies using the fluorescent rabies antibody (FRA) test in an approved public 
health laboratory. 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

(3) Isolation of Biting Animals in Officially Declared Rabies Areas. In officially 
declared rabies areas (see Section 1901.2, California Health and Safety Code) the 
isolation described in paragraph (2) above shall be mandatory for any animal of a 
species subject to rabies that has bitten or otherwise exposed a person, with the 
exception of rodents (members of the order Rodentia) and rabbits and hares 
(members of the order Lagomorpha). 
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(4) Laboratory Examination of Rabid Animals, Clinically Suspected Rabid 
Animals or Biting Animals Which Die or Have Been Killed. If any rabid animal, 
clinically suspected rabid animal or biting animal dies or has been killed, 
adequate specimens shall be obtained and examined in a public health laboratory 
approved by the department. No person shall destroy or allow to be destroyed the 
brain of an animal of a species subject to rabies that has bitten or otherwise 
exposed a person before the destruction of such brain has been authorized by the 
local health department; provided, however, that the provisions of this paragraph 
(4) shall not apply to rodents (members of the order Rodentia ) and rabbits or 
hares (members of the order Lagomorpha ). 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

(c) Animal Contacts. Any animal of a species subject to rabies which has been 
bitten by a known rabid or suspected rabid animal or has been in intimate contact 
with a rabid or suspected rabid animal shall be quarantined in a place and 
manner approved by the local health officer, except where such responsibility 
has been delegated to a comparable officer by the local governing body, for a 
period of six months or destroyed, with the exception that the following 
alternatives are permitted in the case of dogs and cats as follows: 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

(1) If a dog over one year of age has been vaccinated against rabies within 36 
months but not less than 30 days with a rabies vaccine of a type approved by the 
Department for a maximum immunity duration of at least 36 months, the dog 
may be revaccinated immediately (within 48 hours) in a manner prescribed by 
the Department and quarantined in a place and manner approved by the local 
health officer for a period of 30 days following revaccination. 
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(2) If a dog under one year of age has been vaccinated against rabies within 12 
months but not less than 30 days with a rabies vaccine of a type approved by the 
Department, the dog may be revaccinated immediately (within 48 hours) in a 
manner prescribed by the Department and quarantined in a place and a manner 
approved by the local health officer for a period of 30 days. 
 
 

 
 
 

 

(3) If a cat has been vaccinated within one year but not less than 30 days with an 
annual type feline rabies vaccine or if a cat has been vaccinated under one year 
of age with a 36-month type of feline rabies vaccine within 12 months but not 
less than 30 days, the cat may be revaccinated immediately (within 48 hours) in a 
manner prescribed by the Department and quarantined in a place and manner 
approved by the local health officer for a period of 30 days following 
revaccination. 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

(4) If a cat over one year of age has been vaccinated against rabies and has been 
vaccinated within 36 months and more than 30 days with a 36-month type feline 
rabies vaccine, the cat may be revaccinated immediately (within 48 hours) in a 
manner prescribed by the Department and quarantined in a place and manner 
approved by a local health officer for a 30-day period following revaccination. 

 

 

 

 §2606.2. Rabies Quarantine.  
 

 

  

If rabies is known to exist within an area, the local health officer may establish a rabies 
quarantine and shall define the boundaries of the quarantine area and specify the 
animals subject to quarantine, and all such animals within the quarantined area shall be 
kept in strict confinement upon the private premises of the owner, keeper or harborer at 
all times until the quarantine is terminated by the local health officer 

 
TITLE 17. Public Health 
    Division 1. State Department of Health Services 
        Chapter 4. Preventive Medical Service 
            Subchapter 1. Reportable Diseases and Conditions 
                Article 3. Specific Diseases and Conditions 
                                §2606.4. Officially Declared Rabies Areas.    
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 §2606.4. Officially Declared Rabies Areas.
 
 

 
 
 

 
(a) Administration and Enforcement. For purposes of administration and 
enforcement of Section 1920, California Health and Safety Code, in officially 
declared rabies areas, the following shall apply: 
 

  

 

 

 
 
 

 

(1) Licensing and Vaccination Procedure. The vaccination of dogs four months 
of age or older as required by subdivision (b), Section 1920, California Health 
and Safety Code, shall be held a requisite to licensing as required under 
subdivision (a) therein. Completion of the licensing procedure consists of 
issuance of a license tag or a vaccination tag bearing the license data and shall be 
carried out only after presentation of a current valid official vaccination 
certificate. Current copies of the Compendium of Canine Rabies Vaccines 
approved by the Department, together with the maximum immunity duration 
periods prescribed by the Department for each type product, are available upon 
request from the Veterinary Public Health Unit, Infectious Disease Section, 
California Department of Health Services, 2151 Berkeley Way, Berkeley, 
California, 94704, telephone (415) 540-2391. 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 (2) Vaccination Certificates. Official vaccination certificates must show:  

 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 (A) the name, address and telephone number of the dog's owner; 
 

 

 
 
 (B) the description of the dog, including breed, color, age, and sex;   
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  (C) the date of immunization;  
 

 
 
 (D) the type of rabies vaccine administered; 
 

 

 
 
 (E) the name of the manufacturer; and 
 

 

 
 
 (F) the lot number of the vaccine used.
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

Such certificates shall bear the signature of the veterinarian administering the 
vaccine or a signature authorized by him, and in addition such certificate shall be 
stamped, printed, or typed with his name, address and telephone number for 
legibility, with the exception that at dog vaccination clinics conducted pursuant 
to Section 1920(f) of the Health and Safety Code, vaccination certificates 
approved by the local health officer may be used provided that the specific clinic 
is identified upon the vaccination certificate and records are maintained 
containing the information specified under items (E) and (F) above. 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

(3) Interval Permitted for Procurement of License. The vaccination of dogs four 
months of age against rabies as required under subdivision (b), Section 1920, 
California Health and Safety Code, and the license required by subdivision (a) of 
said section shall be procured not later than 30 days after the dog attains the age 
of four months. The license renewal shall be procured not later than 60 days after 
expiration of the previously issued license. 
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(4) Rabies Control Activities Reporting. During such time as a county is under 
official declaration as a rabies area, each local official responsible for the various 
phases of local dog or rabies control within each city, county and city or cities, or 
county shall make quarterly rabies control activities reports to and on forms 
furnished by the Department. Such reports shall be submitted to the Department 
by the local officials responsible for the various phases of local dog or rabies 
control through the local health officer so as to reach the Department not later 
than 30 days following each quarter. 
 
 

 
 
 

 

(b) Vaccination of Dogs Against Rabies. Dogs shall be considered to be properly 
vaccinated for the purposes of Section 1920, California Health and Safety Code, 
when injected at four months of age or older with an approved canine rabies 
vaccine and revaccinated in accordance with the following conditions: 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 
(1) Primary Immunization. Primary immunization shall be defined as the initial 
inoculation of an approved canine rabies vaccine administered to young dogs 
between the ages of 4 to 12 months. 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

(2) Minimum Age for Rabies Vaccination. The minimum age for which rabies 
immunization of dogs shall be accepted for purposes of dog-owner compliance 
with requirements for rabies vaccination and for purposes of issuance of dog 
licenses (See Section 2606.4(a)(1)) is 4 months. 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

(3) Revaccination Intervals. Dogs shall be revaccinated one year (12 months) 
after the primary immunization with an approved type of rabies vaccine. Dogs 
receiving vaccination after primary immunization or any dog receiving its initial 
rabies vaccination over 12 months of age shall be revaccinated thereafter at least 
once every three years (36 months) with an approved type rabies vaccine. 
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(c) Issuance of Dog Licenses. In no instances shall a dog license be issued for a 
period beyond the date upon which revaccination is due except, following 
primary immunization in a local jurisdiction which is on a fixed one-year 
licensing period, a license may be issued for a period beyond the revaccination 
date if early revaccination cannot be required in accordance with subdivision (d). 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 
 

(d) Notwithstanding the rabies revaccination intervals specified in Section 
2606.4(b)(3) above, local authorities may require revaccination prior to issuance 
of a license provided that revaccination against rabies in no instance shall be 
required sooner than one year (12 months) following a primary immunization or 
sooner than 2 years (24 months) following a vaccination of dogs vaccinated over 
one year (12 months) of age. 
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CRUELTY TO ANIMALS PENAL CODE SECTION 597 
 
 
597.  (a) Except as provided in subdivision (c) of this section or 
Section 599c, every person who maliciously and intentionally maims, 
mutilates, tortures, or wounds a living animal, or maliciously and 
intentionally kills an animal, is guilty of an offense punishable by 
imprisonment in the state prison, or by a fine of not more than 
twenty thousand dollars ($20,000), or by both the fine and 
imprisonment, or, alternatively, by imprisonment in a county jail for 
not more than one year, or by a fine of not more than twenty 
thousand dollars ($20,000), or by both the fine and imprisonment. 
   (b) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (a) or (c), every 
person who overdrives, overloads, drives when overloaded, overworks, 
tortures, torments, deprives of necessary sustenance, drink, or 
shelter, cruelly beats, mutilates, or cruelly kills any animal, or 
causes or procures any animal to be so overdriven, overloaded, driven 
when overloaded, overworked, tortured, tormented, deprived of 
necessary sustenance, drink, shelter, or to be cruelly beaten, 
mutilated, or cruelly killed; and whoever, having the charge or 
custody of any animal, either as owner or otherwise, subjects any 
animal to needless suffering, or inflicts unnecessary cruelty upon 
the animal, or in any manner abuses any animal, or fails to provide 
the animal with proper food, drink, or shelter or protection from the 
weather, or who drives, rides, or otherwise uses the animal when 
unfit for labor, is, for every such offense, guilty of a crime 
punishable as a misdemeanor or as a felony or alternatively 
punishable as a misdemeanor or a felony and by a fine of not more 
than twenty thousand dollars ($20,000). 
   (c) Every person who maliciously and intentionally maims, 
mutilates, or tortures any mammal, bird, reptile, amphibian, or fish 
as described in subdivision (d), is guilty of an offense punishable 
by imprisonment in the state prison, or by a fine of not more than 
twenty thousand dollars ($20,000), or by both the fine and 
imprisonment, or, alternatively, by imprisonment in the county jail 
for not more than one year, by a fine of not more than twenty 
thousand dollars ($20,000), or by both the fine and imprisonment. 
   (d) Subdivision (c) applies to any mammal, bird, reptile, 
amphibian, or fish which is a creature described as follows: 
   (1) Endangered species or threatened species as described in 
Chapter 1.5 (commencing with Section 2050) of Division 3 of the Fish 
and Game Code. 
   (2) Fully protected birds described in Section 3511 of the Fish 
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and Game Code. 
   (3) Fully protected mammals described in Chapter 8 (commencing 
with Section 4700) of Part 3 of Division 4 of the Fish and Game Code. 
 
   (4) Fully protected reptiles and amphibians described in Chapter 2 
(commencing with Section 5050) of Division 5 of the Fish and Game 
Code. 
   (5) Fully protected fish as described in Section 5515 of the Fish 
and Game Code. 
   This subdivision does not supersede or affect any provisions of 
law relating to taking of the described species, including, but not 
limited to, Section 12008 of the Fish and Game Code. 
   (e) For the purposes of subdivision (c), each act of malicious and 
intentional maiming, mutilating, or torturing a separate specimen of 
a creature described in subdivision (d) is a separate offense.  If 
any person is charged with a violation of subdivision (c), the 
proceedings shall be subject to Section 12157 of the Fish and Game 
Code. 
   (f) (1) Upon the conviction of a person charged with a violation 
of this section by causing or permitting an act of cruelty, as 
defined in Section 599b, all animals lawfully seized and impounded 
with respect to the violation by a peace officer, officer of a humane 
society, or officer of a pound or animal regulation department of a 
public agency shall be adjudged by the court to be forfeited and 
shall thereupon be awarded to the impounding officer for proper 
disposition.  A person convicted of a violation of this section by 
causing or permitting an act of cruelty, as defined in Section 599b, 
shall be liable to the impounding officer for all costs of 
impoundment from the time of seizure to the time of proper 
disposition. 
   (2) Mandatory seizure or impoundment shall not apply to animals in 
properly conducted scientific experiments or investigations 
performed under the authority of the faculty of a regularly 
incorporated medical college or university of this state. 
   (g) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, if a defendant is 
granted probation for a conviction under this section, the court 
shall order the defendant to pay for, and successfully complete, 
counseling, as determined by the court, designed to evaluate and 
treat behavior or conduct disorders.  If the court finds that the 
defendant is financially unable to pay for that counseling, the court 
may develop a sliding fee schedule based upon the defendant's 
ability to pay.  An indigent defendant may negotiate a deferred 
payment schedule, but shall pay a nominal fee if the defendant has 
the ability to pay the nominal fee.  County mental health departments 
or Medi-Cal shall be responsible for the costs of counseling 
required by this section only for those persons who meet the medical 
necessity criteria for mental health managed care pursuant to Section 
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1830.205 of Title 7 of the California Code of Regulations or the 
targeted population criteria specified in Section 5600.3 of the 
Welfare and Institutions Code.  The counseling specified in this 
subdivision shall be in addition to any other terms and conditions of 
probation, including any term of imprisonment and any fine.  This 
provision specifies a mandatory additional term of probation and is 
not to be utilized as an alternative in lieu of imprisonment in the 
state prison or county jail when such a sentence is otherwise 
appropriate.  If the court does not order custody as a condition of 
probation for a conviction under this section, the court shall 
specify on the court record the reason or reasons for not ordering 
custody.  This subdivision shall not apply to cases involving police 
dogs or horses as described in Section 600. 
 
 
597.1.  (a) Every owner, driver, or keeper of any animal who permits 
the animal to be in any building, enclosure, lane, street, square, 
or lot of any city, county, city and county, or judicial district 
without proper care and attention is guilty of a misdemeanor.  Any 
peace officer, humane society officer, or animal control officer 
shall take possession of the stray or abandoned animal and shall 
provide care and treatment for the animal until the animal is deemed 
to be in suitable condition to be returned to the owner. When the 
officer has reasonable grounds to believe that very prompt action is 
required to protect the health or safety of the animal or the health 
or safety of others, the officer shall immediately seize the animal 
and comply with subdivision (f).  In all other cases, the officer 
shall comply with the provisions of subdivision (g).  The cost of 
caring for and treating any animal properly seized under this 
subdivision shall constitute a lien on the animal and the animal 
shall not be returned to its owner until the charges are paid, if the 
seizure is upheld pursuant to this section. 
   (b) Every sick, disabled, infirm, or crippled animal, except a dog 
or cat, that is abandoned in any city, county, city and county, or 
judicial district may be killed by the officer if, after a reasonable 
search, no owner of the animal can be found.  It shall be the duty 
of all peace officers, humane society officers, and animal control 
officers to cause the animal to be killed or rehabilitated and placed 
in a suitable home on information that the animal is stray or 
abandoned.  The officer may likewise take charge of any animal, 
including a dog or cat, that by reason of lameness, sickness, 
feebleness, or neglect, is unfit for the labor it is performing, or 
that in any other manner is being cruelly treated, and provide care 
and treatment for the animal until it is deemed to be in a suitable 
condition to be returned to the owner.  When the officer has 
reasonable grounds to believe that very prompt action is required to 
protect the health or safety of an animal or the health or safety of 
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others, the officer shall immediately seize the animal and comply 
with subdivision (f).  In all other cases, the officer shall comply 
with subdivision (g).  The cost of caring for and treating any animal 
properly seized under this subdivision shall constitute a lien on 
the animal and the animal shall not be returned to its owner until 
the charges are paid. 
   (c) Any peace officer, humane society officer, or animal control 
officer shall convey all injured cats and dogs found without their 
owners in a public place directly to a veterinarian known by the 
officer to be a veterinarian who ordinarily treats dogs and cats for 
a determination of whether the animal shall be immediately and 
humanely destroyed or shall be hospitalized under proper care and 
given emergency treatment. 
   If the owner does not redeem the animal within the locally 
prescribed waiting period, the veterinarian may personally perform 
euthanasia on the animal.  If the animal is treated and recovers from 
its injuries, the veterinarian may keep the animal for purposes of 
adoption, provided the responsible animal control agency has first 
been contacted and has refused to take possession of the animal. 
   Whenever any animal is transferred to a veterinarian in a clinic, 
such as an emergency clinic that is not in continuous operation, the 
veterinarian may, in turn, transfer the animal to an appropriate 
facility. 
   If the veterinarian determines that the animal shall be 
hospitalized under proper care and given emergency treatment, the 
costs of any services that are provided pending the owner's inquiry 
to the responsible agency, department, or society shall be paid from 
the dog license fees, fines, and fees for impounding dogs in the 
city, county, or city and county in which the animal was licensed or, 
if the animal is unlicensed, shall be paid by the jurisdiction in 
which the animal was found, subject to the provision that this cost 
be repaid by the animal's owner.  The cost of caring for and treating 
any animal seized under this subdivision shall constitute a lien on 
the animal and the animal shall not be returned to the owner until 
the charges are paid.  No veterinarian shall be criminally or civilly 
liable for any decision that he or she makes or for services that he 
or she provides pursuant to this subdivision. 
   (d) An animal control agency that takes possession of an animal 
pursuant to subdivision (c) shall keep records of the whereabouts of 
the animal from the time of possession to the end of the animal's 
impoundment, and those records shall be available for inspection by 
the public upon request for three years after the date the animal's 
impoundment ended. 
   (e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this section, any peace 
officer, humane society officer, or any animal control officer may, 
with the approval of his or her immediate superior, humanely destroy 
any stray or abandoned animal in the field in any case where the 
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animal is too severely injured to move or where a veterinarian is not 
available and it would be more humane to dispose of the animal. 
   (f) Whenever an officer authorized under this section seizes or 
impounds an animal based on a reasonable belief that prompt action is 
required to protect the health or safety of the animal or the health 
or safety of others, the officer shall, prior to the commencement of 
any criminal proceedings authorized by this section, provide the 
owner or keeper of the animal, if known or ascertainable after 
reasonable investigation, with the opportunity for a postseizure 
hearing to determine the validity of the seizure or impoundment, or 
both. 
   (1) The agency shall cause a notice to be affixed to a conspicuous 
place where the animal was situated or personally deliver a notice 
of the seizure or impoundment, or both, to the owner or keeper within 
48 hours, excluding weekends and holidays.  The notice shall include 
all of the following: 
   (A) The name, business address, and telephone number of the 
officer providing the notice. 
   (B) A description of the animal seized, including any 
identification upon the animal. 
   (C) The authority and purpose for the seizure, or impoundment, 
including the time, place, and circumstances under which the animal 
was seized. 
   (D) A statement that, in order to receive a postseizure hearing, 
the owner or person authorized to keep the animal, or his or her 
agent, shall request the hearing by signing and returning an enclosed 
declaration of ownership or right to keep the animal to the agency 
providing the notice within 10 days, including weekends and holidays, 
of the date of the notice.  The declaration may be returned by 
personal delivery or mail. 
   (E) A statement that the cost of caring for and treating any 
animal properly seized under this section is a lien on the animal and 
that the animal shall not be returned to the owner until the charges 
are paid, and that failure to request or to attend a scheduled 
hearing shall result in liability for this cost. 
   (2) The postseizure hearing shall be conducted within 48 hours of 
the request, excluding weekends and holidays.  The seizing agency may 
authorize its own officer or employee to conduct the hearing if the 
hearing officer is not the same person who directed the seizure or 
impoundment of the animal and is not junior in rank to that person. 
The agency may utilize the services of a hearing officer from outside 
the agency for the purposes of complying with this section. 
   (3) Failure of the owner or keeper, or of his or her agent, to 
request or to attend a scheduled hearing shall result in a forfeiture 
of any right to a postseizure hearing or right to challenge his or 
her liability for costs incurred. 
   (4) The agency, department, or society employing the person who 

Appendix IV-54 



 

directed the seizure shall be responsible for the costs incurred for 
caring and treating the animal, if it is determined in the 
postseizure hearing that the seizing officer did not have reasonable 
grounds to believe very prompt action, including seizure of the 
animal, was required to protect the health or safety of the animal or 
the health or safety of others.  If it is determined the seizure was 
justified, the owner or keeper shall be personally liable to the 
seizing agency for the cost of the seizure and care of the animal, 
the charges for the seizure and care of the animal shall be a lien on 
the animal, and the animal shall not be returned to its owner until 
the charges are paid and the seizing agency or hearing officer has 
determined that the animal is physically fit or the owner 
demonstrates to the seizing agency's or the hearing officer's 
satisfaction that the owner can and will provide the necessary care. 
 
   (g) Where the need for immediate seizure is not present and prior 
to the commencement of any criminal proceedings authorized by this 
section, the agency shall provide the owner or keeper of the animal, 
if known or ascertainable after reasonable investigation, with the 
opportunity for a hearing prior to any seizure or impoundment of the 
animal.  The owner shall produce the animal at the time of the 
hearing unless, prior to the hearing, the owner has made arrangements 
with the agency to view the animal upon request of the agency, or 
unless the owner can provide verification that the animal was 
humanely destroyed.  Any person who willfully fails to produce the 
animal or provide the verification is guilty of an infraction, 
punishable by a fine of not less than two hundred fifty dollars 
($250) nor more than one thousand dollars ($1,000). 
   (1) The agency shall cause a notice to be affixed to a conspicuous 
place where the animal was situated or personally deliver a notice 
stating the grounds for believing the animal should be seized under 
subdivision (a) or (b).  The notice shall include all of the 
following: 
   (A) The name, business address, and telephone number of the 
officer providing the notice. 
   (B) A description of the animal to be seized, including any 
identification upon the animal. 
   (C) The authority and purpose for the possible seizure or 
impoundment. 
   (D) A statement that, in order to receive a hearing prior to any 
seizure, the owner or person authorized to keep the animal, or his or 
her agent, shall request the hearing by signing and returning the 
enclosed declaration of ownership or right to keep the animal to the 
officer providing the notice within two days, excluding weekends and 
holidays, of the date of the notice. 
   (E) A statement that the cost of caring for and treating any 
animal properly seized under this section is a lien on the animal, 
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that any animal seized shall not be returned to the owner until the 
charges are paid, and that failure to request or to attend a 
scheduled hearing shall result in a conclusive determination that the 
animal may properly be seized and that the owner shall be liable for 
the charges. 
   (2) The preseizure hearing shall be conducted within 48 hours, 
excluding weekends and holidays, after receipt of the request.  The 
seizing agency may authorize its own officer or employee to conduct 
the hearing if the hearing officer is not the same person who 
requests the seizure or impoundment of the animal and is not junior 
in rank to that person.  The agency may utilize the services of a 
hearing officer from outside the agency for the purposes of complying 
with this section. 
   (3) Failure of the owner or keeper, or his or her agent, to 
request or to attend a scheduled hearing shall result in a forfeiture 
of any right to a preseizure hearing or right to challenge his or 
her liability for costs incurred pursuant to this section. 
   (4) The hearing officer, after the hearing, may affirm or deny the 
owner's or keeper's right to custody of the animal and, if 
reasonable grounds are established, may order the seizure or 
impoundment of the animal for care and treatment. 
   (h) If any animal is properly seized under this section, the owner 
or keeper shall be personally liable to the seizing agency for the 
cost of the seizure and care of the animal.  Furthermore, if the 
charges for the seizure or impoundment and any other charges 
permitted under this section are not paid within 14 days of the 
seizure, or, if the owner, within 14 days of notice of availability 
of the animal to be returned, fails to pay charges permitted under 
this section and take possession of the animal, the animal shall be 
deemed to have been abandoned and may be disposed of by the 
impounding officer. 
   (i) If the animal requires veterinary care and the humane society 
or public agency is not assured, within 14 days of the seizure of the 
animal, that the owner will provide the necessary care, the animal 
shall not be returned to its owner and shall be deemed to have been 
abandoned and may be disposed of by the impounding officer.  A 
veterinarian may humanely destroy an impounded animal without regard 
to the prescribed holding period when it has been determined that the 
animal has incurred severe injuries or is incurably crippled.  A 
veterinarian also may immediately humanely destroy an impounded 
animal afflicted with a serious contagious disease unless the owner 
or his or her agent immediately authorizes treatment of the animal by 
a veterinarian at the expense of the owner or agent. 
   (j) No animal properly seized under this section shall be returned 
to its owner until, in the determination of the seizing agency or 
hearing officer, the animal is physically fit or the owner can 
demonstrate to the seizing agency's or hearing officer's satisfaction 
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that the owner can and will provide the necessary care. 
   (k) Upon the conviction of a person charged with a violation of 
this section, or Section 597 or 597a, all animals lawfully seized and 
impounded with respect to the violation shall be adjudged by the 
court to be forfeited and shall thereupon be transferred to the 
impounding officer or appropriate public entity for proper adoption 
or other disposition.  A person convicted of a violation of this 
section shall be personally liable to the seizing agency for all 
costs of impoundment from the time of seizure to the time of proper 
disposition.  Upon conviction, the court shall order the convicted 
person to make payment to the appropriate public entity for the costs 
incurred in the housing, care, feeding, and treatment of the seized 
or impounded animals.  Each person convicted in connection with a 
particular animal may be held jointly and severally liable for 
restitution for that particular animal.  The payment shall be in 
addition to any other fine or sentence ordered by the court. 
   The court may also order, as a condition of probation, that the 
convicted person be prohibited from owning, possessing, caring for, 
or having any contact with, animals of any kind and require the 
convicted person to immediately deliver all animals in his or her 
possession to a designated public entity for adoption or other lawful 
disposition or provide proof to the court that the person no longer 
has possession, care, or control of any animals.  In the event of the 
acquittal or final discharge without conviction of the arrested 
person, the court shall, on demand, direct the release of seized or 
impounded animals upon a showing of proof of ownership.  Any 
questions regarding ownership shall be determined in a separate 
hearing by the court where the criminal case was finally adjudicated 
and the court shall hear testimony from any persons who may assist 
the court in determining ownership of the animal.  If the owner is 
determined to be unknown or the owner is prohibited or unable to 
retain possession of the animals for any reason, the court shall 
order the animals to be released to the appropriate public entity for 
adoption or other lawful disposition.  This section is not intended 
to cause the release of any animal, bird, reptile, amphibian, or 
fish, seized or impounded pursuant to any other statute, ordinance, 
or municipal regulation. This section shall not prohibit the seizure 
or impoundment of animals as evidence as provided for under any other 
provision of law. 
   (l) It shall be the duty of all peace officers, humane society 
officers, and animal control officers to use all currently acceptable 
methods of identification, both electronic and otherwise, to 
determine the lawful owner or caretaker of any seized or impounded 
animal.  It shall also be their duty to make reasonable efforts to 
notify the owner or caretaker of the whereabouts of the animal and 
any procedures available for the lawful recovery of the animal and, 
upon the owner's and caretaker's initiation of recovery procedures, 
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retain custody of the animal for a reasonable period of time to allow 
for completion of the recovery process.  Efforts to locate or 
contact the owner or caretaker and communications with persons 
claiming to be the owner or caretaker shall be recorded and 
maintained and be made available for public inspection. 
 
 
 
597.2.  (a) It shall be the duty of an officer of a pound, humane 
society, or animal regulation department of a public agency to assist 
in a case involving the abandonment or voluntary relinquishment of 
an equine by the equine's owner.  This section does not require a 
pound, humane society, or animal regulation department of a public 
agency to take actual possession of the equine. 
   (b) If a pound, humane society, or animal regulation department of 
a public agency sells an equine at a private or public auction or 
sale, it shall set the minimum bid for the sale of the equine at a 
price above the current slaughter price of the equine. 
   (c) (1) This section does not prohibit a pound, humane society, or 
animal regulation department of a public agency from placing an 
equine through an adoption program at an adoption fee that may be set 
below current slaughter price. 
   (2) A person adopting an equine under paragraph (1) shall submit a 
written statement declaring that the person is adopting the equine 
for personal use and not for purposes of resale, resale for 
slaughter, or holding or transporting the equine for slaughter. 
 
 
 
 
597.3.  (a) Every person who operates a live animal market shall do 
all of the following: 
   (1) Provide that no animal will be dismembered, flayed, cut open, 
or have its skin, scales, feathers, or shell removed while the animal 
is still alive. 
   (2) Provide that no live animals will be confined, held, or 
displayed in a manner that results, or is likely to result, in 
injury, starvation, dehydration, or suffocation. 
   (b) As used in this section: 
   (1) "Animal" means frogs, turtles, and birds sold for the purpose 
of human consumption, with the exception of poultry. 
   (2) "Live animal market" means a retail food market where, in the 
regular course of business, animals are stored alive and sold to 
consumers for the purpose of human consumption. 
   (c) Any person who fails to comply with any requirement of 
subdivision (a) shall for the first violation, be given a written 
warning in a written language that is understood by the person 
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receiving the warning.  A second or subsequent violation of 
subdivision (a) shall be an infraction, punishable by a fine of not 
less than two hundred fifty dollars ($250), nor more than one 
thousand dollars ($1,000).  However, a fine paid for a second 
violation of subdivision (a) shall be deferred for six months if a 
course is available that is administered by a state or local agency 
on state law and local ordinances relating to live animal markets. 
If the defendant successfully completes that course within six months 
of entry of judgment, the fine shall be waived.  The state or local 
agency may charge the participant a fee to take the course, not to 
exceed one hundred dollars ($100). 
 
 
 
597.5.  (a) Any person who does any of the following is guilty of a 
felony and is punishable by imprisonment in a state prison for 16 
months, or two or three years, or by a fine not to exceed fifty 
thousand dollars ($50,000), or by both such fine and imprisonment: 
   (1) Owns, possesses, keeps, or trains any dog, with the intent 
that the dog shall be engaged in an exhibition of fighting with 
another dog. 
   (2) For amusement or gain, causes any dog to fight with another 
dog, or causes any dogs to injure each other. 
   (3) Permits any act in violation of paragraph (1) or (2) to be 
done on any premises under his or her charge or control, or aids or 
abets that act. 
   (b) Any person who is knowingly present, as a spectator, at any 
place, building, or tenement where preparations are being made for an 
exhibition of the fighting of dogs, with the intent to be present at 
those preparations, or is knowingly present at that exhibition or at 
any other fighting or injuring as described in paragraph (2) of 
subdivision (a), with the intent to be present at that exhibition, 
fighting, or injuring, is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
   (c) Nothing in this section shall prohibit any of the following: 
   (1) The use of dogs in the management of livestock, as defined by 
Section 14205 of the Food and Agricultural Code, by the owner of the 
livestock or his or her employees or agents or other persons in 
lawful custody thereof. 
   (2) The use of dogs in hunting as permitted by the Fish and Game 
Code, including, but not limited to, Sections 3286, 3509, 3510, 4002, 
and 4756, and by the rules and regulations of the Fish and Game 
Commission. 
   (3) The training of dogs or the use of equipment in the training 
of dogs for any purpose not prohibited by law. 
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597.6.  (a) (1) No person may perform, or otherwise procure or 
arrange for the performance of, surgical claw removal, declawing, 
onychectomy, or tendonectomy on any cat that is a member of an exotic 
or native wild cat species, and shall not otherwise alter such a cat' 
s toes, claws, or paws to prevent the normal function of the cat's 
toes, claws, or paws. 
   (2) This subdivision does not apply to a procedure performed 
solely for a therapeutic purpose. 
   (b) Any person who violates this section is guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in a county jail for a period 
not to exceed one year, by a fine of ten thousand dollars ($10,000), 
or by both that imprisonment and fine. 
   (c) For purposes of this section, the following terms have the 
following meanings: 
   (1) "Declawing" and "onychectomy" mean any surgical procedure in 
which a portion of the animal's paw is amputated in order to remove 
the animal's claws. 
   (2) "Tendonectomy" means a procedure in which the tendons to an 
animal's limbs, paws, or toes are cut or modified so that the claws 
cannot be extended. 
   (3) "Exotic or native wild cat species" include all members of the 
taxonomic family Felidae, except domestic cats (Felis catus or Felis 
domesticus) or hybrids of wild and domestic cats that are greater 
than three generations removed from an exotic or native cat.  "Exotic 
or native wild cat species" include, but are not limited to, lions, 
tigers, cougars, leopards, lynxes, bobcats, caracals, ocelots, 
margays, servals, cheetahs, snow leopards, clouded leopards, jungle 
cats, leopard cats, and jaguars, or any hybrid thereof. 
   (4) "Therapeutic purpose" means for the purpose of addressing an 
existing or recurring infection, disease, injury, or abnormal 
condition in the claw that jeopardizes the cat's health, where 
addressing the infection, disease, injury, or abnormal condition is a 
medical necessity. 
 
 
597a.  Whoever carries or causes to be carried in or upon any 
vehicle or otherwise any domestic animal in a cruel or inhuman 
manner, or knowingly and willfully authorizes or permits it to be 
subjected to unnecessary torture, suffering, or cruelty of any kind, 
is guilty of a misdemeanor; and whenever any such person is taken 
into custody therefor by any officer, such officer must take charge 
of such vehicle and its contents, together with the horse or team 
attached to such vehicle, and deposit the same in some place of 
custody; and any necessary expense incurred for taking care of and 
keeping the same, is a lien thereon, to be paid before the same can 
be lawfully recovered; and if such expense, or any part thereof, 
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remains unpaid, it may be recovered, by the person incurring the 
same, of the owner of such domestic animal, in an action therefor. 
 
 
 
597b.  (a) Except as provided in subdivision (b), any person who, 
for amusement or gain, causes any bull, bear, or other animal, not 
including any dog, to fight with like kind of animal or creature, or 
causes any animal, including any dog, to fight with a different kind 
of animal or creature, or with any human being; or who, for amusement 
or gain, worries or injures any bull, bear, dog, or other animal, or 
causes any bull, bear, or other animal, not including any dog, to 
worry or injure each other; and any person who permits the same to be 
done on any premises under his or her charge or control; and any 
person who aids, abets, or is present at the fighting or worrying of 
an animal or creature, as a spectator, is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
   (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), any person who, for amusement 
or gain, causes any cock to fight with another cock or with a 
different kind of animal or creature or with any human being; or who, 
for amusement or gain, worries or injures any cock, or causes any 
cock to worry or injure another animal; and any person who permits 
the same to be done on any premises under his or her charge or 
control, and any person who aids or abets the fighting or worrying of 
any cock is guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in a 
county jail for a period not to exceed one year, by a fine not to 
exceed five thousand dollars ($5,000), or by both that imprisonment 
and fine. 
   (c) A second or subsequent conviction of this section, Section 
597c, or Section 597j is a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in 
a county jail for a period not to exceed one year, by a fine not to 
exceed twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000), or by both that 
imprisonment and fine, except in unusual circumstances where the 
interests of justice would be better served by the imposition of a 
lesser sentence. 
   (d) For the purposes of this section, aiding and abetting a 
violation of this section shall consist of something more than merely 
being present or a spectator at a place where a violation is 
occurring. 
 
 
597c.  (a) Except as provided in subdivision (b), whoever owns, 
possesses, keeps, or trains any animal with the intent that the 
animal shall be engaged in an exhibition of fighting; or is present 
at any place, building, or tenement where preparations are being made 
for an exhibition of the fighting of animals with the intent to be 
present at that exhibition; or is present at that exhibition, is 
guilty of a misdemeanor. 
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   (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), whoever owns, possesses, 
keeps, or trains any cock or other bird with the intent that the cock 
or other bird shall be engaged in an exhibition of fighting is 
guilty of a crime punishable by imprisonment in a county jail for a 
period not to exceed one year, by a fine not to exceed five thousand 
dollars ($5,000), or by both that imprisonment and fine. 
   (c) A second or subsequent conviction of this section, Section 
597b, or Section 597j is a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in 
a county jail for a period not to exceed one year, by a fine not to 
exceed twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000), or by both that 
imprisonment and fine, except in unusual circumstances where the 
interests of justice would be better served by the imposition of a 
lesser sentence. 
   (d) This section shall not apply to an exhibition of fighting of a 
dog with another dog. 
 
 
 
597d.  Any sheriff, police, or peace officer, or officer qualified 
as provided in Section 14502 of the Corporations Code, may enter any 
place, building, or tenement, where there is an exhibition of the 
fighting of birds or animals, or where preparations are being made 
for such an exhibition, and, without a warrant, arrest all persons 
present. 
 
 
 
597e.  Any person who impounds, or causes to be impounded in any 
pound, any domestic animal, shall supply it during such confinement 
with a sufficient quantity of good and wholesome food and water, and 
in default thereof, is guilty of a misdemeanor.  In case any domestic 
animal is at any time so impounded and continues to be without 
necessary food and water for more than 12 consecutive hours, it is 
lawful for any person, from time to time, as may be deemed necessary, 
to enter into and upon any pound in which the animal is confined, 
and supply it with necessary food and water so long as it remains so 
confined.  Such person is not liable for the entry and may collect 
the reasonable cost of the food and water from the owner of the 
animal, and the animal is subject to enforcement of a money judgment 
for the reasonable cost of such food and water. 
 
 
 
597f.  (a) Every owner, driver, or possessor of any animal, who 
permits the animal to be in any building, enclosure, lane, street, 
square, or lot, of any city, city and county, or judicial district, 
without proper care and attention, shall, on conviction, be deemed 
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guilty of a misdemeanor.  And it shall be the duty of any peace 
officer, officer of the humane society, or officer of a pound or 
animal regulation department of a public agency, to take possession 
of the animal so abandoned or neglected and care for the animal until 
it is redeemed by the owner or claimant, and the cost of caring for 
the animal shall be a lien on the animal until the charges are paid. 
Every sick, disabled, infirm, or crippled animal, except a dog or 
cat, which shall be abandoned in any city, city and county, or 
judicial district, may, if after due search no owner can be found 
therefor, be killed by the officer; and it shall be the duty of all 
peace officers, an officer of such society, or officer of a pound or 
animal regulation department of a public agency to cause the animal 
to be killed on information of such abandonment.  The officer may 
likewise take charge of any animal, including a dog or cat, that by 
reason of lameness, sickness, feebleness, or neglect, is unfit for 
the labor it is performing, or that in any other manner is being 
cruelly treated; and, if the animal is not then in the custody of its 
owner, the officer shall give notice thereof to the owner, if known, 
and may provide suitable care for the animal until it is deemed to 
be in a suitable condition to be delivered to the owner, and any 
necessary expenses which may be incurred for taking care of and 
keeping the animal shall be a lien thereon, to be paid before the 
animal can be lawfully recovered. 
   (b) It shall be the duty of all officers of pounds or humane 
societies, and animal regulation departments of public agencies to 
convey, and for police and sheriff departments, to cause to be 
conveyed all injured cats and dogs found without their owners in a 
public place directly to a veterinarian known by the officer or 
agency to be a veterinarian that ordinarily treats dogs and cats for 
a determination of whether the animal shall be immediately and 
humanely destroyed or shall be hospitalized under proper care and 
given emergency treatment. 
   If the owner does not redeem the animal within the locally 
prescribed waiting period, the veterinarian may personally perform 
euthanasia on the animal; or, if the animal is treated and recovers 
from its injuries, the veterinarian may keep the animal for purposes 
of adoption, provided the responsible animal control agency has first 
been contacted and has refused to take possession of the animal. 
   Whenever any animal is transferred pursuant to this subdivision to 
a veterinarian in a clinic, such as an emergency clinic which is not 
in continuous operation, the veterinarian may, in turn, transfer the 
animal to an appropriate facility. 
   If the veterinarian determines that the animal shall be 
hospitalized under proper care and given emergency treatment, the 
costs of any services which are provided pending the owner's inquiry 
to the agency, department, or society shall be paid from the dog 
license fees, fines, and fees for impounding dogs in the city, 
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county, or city and county in which the animal was licensed or if the 
animal is unlicensed the jurisdiction in which the animal was found, 
subject to the provision that this cost be repaid by the animal's 
owner.  No veterinarian shall be criminally or civilly liable for any 
decision which he or she makes or services which he or she provides 
pursuant to this section. 
   (c) An animal control agency which takes possession of an animal 
pursuant to subdivision (b), shall keep records of the whereabouts of 
the animal for a 72-hour period from the time of possession and 
those records shall be available to inspection by the public upon 
request. 
   (d) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this section, any 
officer of a pound or animal regulation department or humane society, 
or any officer of a police or sheriff's department may, with the 
approval of his or her immediate superior, humanely destroy any 
abandoned animal in the field in any case where the animal is too 
severely injured to move or where a veterinarian is not available and 
it would be more humane to dispose of the animal. 
 
 
 
597g.  (a) Poling a horse is a method of training horses to jump 
which consists of (1) forcing, persuading, or enticing a horse to 
jump in such manner that one or more of its legs will come in contact 
with an obstruction consisting of any kind of wire, or a pole, 
stick, rope or other object with brads, nails, tacks or other sharp 
points imbedded therein or attached thereto or (2) raising, throwing 
or moving a pole, stick, wire, rope or other object, against one or 
more of the legs of a horse while it is jumping an obstruction so 
that the horse, in either case, is induced to raise such leg or legs 
higher in order to clear the obstruction.  Tripping a horse is an act 
that consists of the use of any wire, pole, stick, rope, or other 
object or apparatus whatsoever to cause a horse to fall or lose its 
balance.  The poling or tripping of any horse is unlawful and any 
person violating the provisions of this section is guilty of a 
misdemeanor. 
   (b) It is a misdemeanor for any person to intentionally trip or 
fell an equine by the legs by any means whatsoever for the purposes 
of entertainment or sport. 
   (c) This section does not apply to the lawful laying down of a 
horse for medical or identification purposes, nor shall the section 
be construed as condemning or limiting any cultural or historical 
activities, except those prohibited herein. 
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597h.  It shall be unlawful for any person to tie or attach or 
fasten any live animal to any machine or device propelled by any 
power for the purpose of causing such animal to be pursued by a dog 
or dogs. 
   Any person violating any of the provisions of this section shall 
be guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
 
597i.  (a) It shall be unlawful for anyone to manufacture, buy, 
sell, barter, exchange, or have in his or her possession any of the 
implements commonly known as gaffs or slashers, or any other sharp 
implement designed to be attached in place of the natural spur of a 
gamecock or other fighting bird. 
   (b) Any person who violates any of the provisions of this section 
is guilty of a  misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in a county 
jail for a period not to exceed one year, by a fine not to exceed 
five thousand dollars ($5,000), or by both that imprisonment and fine 
and upon conviction thereof shall, in addition to any judgment or 
sentence imposed by the court, forfeit possession or ownership of 
those implements. 
 
 
 
597j.  (a) Any person who owns, possesses, keeps, or trains any bird 
or animal with the intent that it be used or engaged by himself or 
herself, by his or her vendee, or by any other person in an 
exhibition of fighting is guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in a county jail for a period not to exceed one year, by 
a fine not to exceed five thousand dollars ($5,000), or by both that 
imprisonment and fine. 
   (b) This section shall not apply to an exhibition of fighting of a 
dog with another dog. 
   (c) A second or subsequent conviction of this section, Section 
597b, or Section 597c is a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in 
a county jail for a period not to exceed one year, by a fine not to 
exceed twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000), or by both that 
imprisonment and fine, except in unusual circumstances where the 
interests of justice would be better served by the imposition of a 
lesser sentence. 
 
 
597k.  Anyone who, having care, custody or control of any horse or 
other animal, uses what is known as the bristle bur, tack bur, or 
other like device, by whatsoever name known or designated, on such 
horse or other animal for any purpose  whatsoever, is guilty of a 
misdemeanor and is punishable by a fine of not less than fifty 
dollars ($50) nor more than five hundred dollars ($500), or by 

Appendix IV-65 



imprisonment in the county jail for not less than 10 days nor more 
than 175 days, or by both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
 
 
597l.  (a) It shall be unlawful for any person who operates a pet 
shop to fail to do all of the following: 
   (1) Maintain the facilities used for the keeping of pet animals in 
a sanitary condition. 
   (2) Provide proper heating and ventilation for the facilities used 
for the keeping of pet animals. 
   (3) Provide adequate nutrition for, and humane care and treatment 
of, all pet animals under his or her care and control. 
   (4) Take reasonable care to release for sale, trade, or adoption 
only those pet animals that are free of disease or injuries. 
   (5) Provide adequate space appropriate to the size, weight, and 
specie of pet animals. 
   (b) (1) Sellers of pet animals shall provide buyers of a pet 
animal with general written recommendations for the generally 
accepted care of the class of pet animal sold, including 
recommendations as to the housing, equipment, cleaning, environment, 
and feeding of the animal.  This written information shall be in a 
form determined by the sellers of pet animals and may include 
references to Web sites, books, pamphlets, videos, and compact discs. 
 
   (2) If a seller of pet animals distributes material prepared by a 
third party, the seller shall not be liable for damages caused by any 
erroneous information in that material unless a reasonable person 
exercising ordinary care should have known of the error causing the 
damage. 
   (3) This subdivision shall apply to any private or public retail 
business that sells pet animals to the public and is required to 
possess a permit pursuant to Section 6066 of the Revenue and Taxation 
Code. 
   (4) Charges brought against a seller of pet animals for a first 
violation of the provisions of this subdivision shall be dismissed if 
the person charged produces in court satisfactory proof of 
compliance.  A second or subsequent violation is an infraction 
punishable by a fine not to exceed two hundred fifty dollars ($250). 
 
   (c) As used in this section, the following terms have the 
following meanings: 
   (1) "Pet animals" means dogs, cats, monkeys and other primates, 
rabbits, birds, guinea pigs, hamsters, mice, snakes, iguanas, 
turtles, and any other species of animal sold or retained for the 
purpose of being kept as a household pet. 
   (2) "Pet shop" means every place or premises where pet animals are 
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kept for the purpose of either wholesale or retail sale.  "Pet shop" 
does not include any place or premises where pet animals are 
occasionally sold. 
   (d) Any person who violates any provision of subdivision (a) is 
guilty of a misdemeanor and is punishable by a fine not exceeding one 
thousand dollars ($1,000), or by imprisonment in the county jail not 
exceeding 90 days, or by both that fine and imprisonment. 
 
 
 
 
597m.  It shall be unlawful for any person to promote, advertise, 
stage, hold, manage, conduct, participate in, engage in, or carry on 
any bullfight exhibition, any bloodless bullfight contest or 
exhibition, or any similar contest or exhibition, whether for 
amusement or gain or otherwise; provided, that nothing herein shall 
be construed to prohibit rodeos or to prohibit measures necessary to 
the safety of participants at rodeos. 
   This section shall not, however, be construed as prohibiting 
bloodless bullfights, contests, or exhibitions held in connection 
with religious celebrations or religious festivals. 
   Any person violating the provisions of this section is guilty of a 
misdemeanor. 
 
 
597n.  Any person who cuts the solid part of the tail of any horse 
in the operation known as "docking," or in any other operation 
performed for the purpose of shortening the tail of any horse, within 
the State of California, or procures the same to be done, or imports 
or brings into this state any docked horse, or horses, or drives, 
works, uses, races, or deals in any unregistered docked horse, or 
horses, within the State of California except as provided in Section 
597r, is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
 
 
597o.  (a) Any person who transports an equine in a vehicle to 
slaughter shall meet the following requirements: 
   (1) The vehicle shall have sufficient clearance to allow the 
equine to be transported in a standing position with its head in a 
normal upright position above its withers. 
   (2) Any ramps and floors in the vehicle shall be covered with a 
nonskid surface to prevent the equine from slipping. 
   (3) The vehicle shall provide adequate ventilation to the equine 
while the equine is being transported. 
   (4) The sides and overhead of the vehicle shall be constructed to 
withstand the weight of any equine which may put pressure against the 
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sides or overhead. 
   (5) Any compartments in the interior of the vehicle shall be 
constructed of smooth materials and shall contain no protrusions or 
sharp objects. 
   (6) The size of the vehicle shall be appropriate for the number of 
equine being transported and the welfare of the equine shall not be 
jeopardized by overcrowding. 
   (7) Stallions shall be segregated during transportation to 
slaughter. 
   (8) Diseased, sick, blind, dying, or otherwise disabled equine 
shall not be transported out of this state. 
   (9) Any equine being transported shall be able to bear weight on 
all four feet. 
   (10) Unweaned foals shall not be transported. 
   (11) Mares in their last trimester of pregnancy shall not be 
transported. 
   (12) The person shall notify a humane officer having jurisdiction 
72 hours before loading the equine in order that the humane officer 
may perform a thorough inspection of the vehicle to determine if all 
requirements of this section have been satisfied. 
   (b) (1) Any person who violates this section is guilty of a 
misdemeanor and is subject to a fine of one hundred dollars ($100) 
per equine being transported. 
   (2) Any person who violates this section for a second or 
subsequent time is guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be fined five 
hundred dollars ($500) per equine being transported. 
   (c) Whenever a person is taken into custody by an officer for a 
violation of this section, the officer shall take charge of the 
vehicle and its contents and deposit the property in some place of 
custody. 
   (d) (1) Any necessary expense incurred for taking care of and 
keeping the property described in subdivision (c) is a lien thereon, 
to be paid before the property can be lawfully recovered. 
   (2) If the expense, or any part thereof, remains unpaid, it may be 
recovered by the person incurring the expense from the owner of the 
equine in an action therefor. 
   (e) For the purposes of this section, "equine" means any horse, 
pony, burro, or mule. 
 
 
 
597p.  Within 30 days after the passage of this act, every owner, or 
user of any docked horse, within the State of California, shall 
register his or her docked horse, or horses by filing in the office 
of the county clerk of the county in which such docked horse, or 
horses, may then be kept, a certificate, which certificate shall 
contain the name, or names of the owner, together with his or her 
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post office address, a full description of the color, age, size and 
the use made of such docked horse, or horses; which certificate shall 
be signed by the owner, or his, or her agent.  The county clerk 
shall number such certificate consecutively and record the name in a 
book, or register to be kept for that purpose only; and shall receive 
as a fee for recording of such certificate, the sum of fifty cents 
($0.50), and the clerk shall thereupon issue to such person so 
registering such horse or horses a certificate containing the facts 
recited in this section which upon demand shall be exhibited to any 
peace officer, and the same shall be conclusive evidence of a 
compliance with the provisions of Section 597n of this code. 
 
 
 
 
597q.  The driving, working, keeping, racing or using of any 
unregistered docked horse, or horses, after 60 days after the passage 
of this act, shall be deemed prima facie evidence of the fact that 
the party driving, working, keeping, racing or using such 
unregistered docked horse, or horses, docked the tail of such horse 
or horses. 
 
 
 
597r.  Any person or persons violating any of the provisions of this 
act, shall be deemed guilty of a misdemeanor; provided, however, 
that the provisions of Sections 597n, 597p, and 597q, shall not be 
applied to persons owning or possessing any docked purebred stallions 
and mares imported from foreign countries for breeding or exhibition 
purposes only, as provided by an act of Congress entitled "An act 
regulating the importation of breeding animals" and approved March 3, 
1903, and to docked native-bred stallions and mares brought into 
this State and used for breeding or exhibition purposes only; and 
provided further, that a description of each such animal so brought 
into the State, together with the date of importation and name and 
address of importer, be filed with the county clerk of the county 
where such animal is kept, within 30 days after the importation of 
such animal. 
 
 
 
597s.  (a) Every person who willfully abandons any animal is guilty 
of a misdemeanor. 
   (b) This section shall not apply to the release or rehabilitation 
and release of native California wildlife pursuant to statute or 
regulations of the California Department of Fish and Game. 
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597t.  Every person who keeps an animal confined in an enclosed area 
shall provide it with an adequate exercise area.  If the animal is 
restricted by a leash, rope, or chain, the leash, rope, or chain 
shall be affixed in such a manner that it will prevent the animal 
from becoming entangled or injured and permit the animal's access to 
adequate shelter, food, and water.  Violation of this section 
constitutes a misdemeanor. 
   This section shall not apply to an animal which is in transit, in 
a vehicle, or in the immediate control of a person. 
 
 
 
597u.  (a) No person, peace officer, officer of a humane society, or 
officer of a pound or animal regulation department of a public 
agency shall kill any animal by the use of carbon monoxide gas. 
   (b) This section shall become operative on January 1, 2000. 
 
 
 
 
597v.  No person, peace officer, officer of a humane society, or 
officer of a pound or animal regulation department of a public agency 
shall kill any newborn dog or cat whose eyes have not yet opened by 
any other method than by the use of chloroform vapor or by 
inoculation of barbiturates. 
 
 
 
597w.  No person, peace officer, officer of a humane society, or 
officer of a pound or animal regulation department of a public agency 
shall kill any dog or cat by the use of any high-altitude 
decompression chamber or nitrogen gas. 
 
 
597x.  (a) Notwithstanding Section 18734 of the Food and 
Agricultural Code or any other provision of law, it is unlawful for 
any person to sell, attempt to sell, load, cause to be loaded, 
transport, or attempt to transport any live horse, mule, burro, or 
pony that is disabled, if the animal is intended to be sold, loaded, 
or transported for commercial slaughter out of the state. 
   (b) For the purposes of this section, "disabled animal" includes, 
but is not limited to, any animal that has broken limbs, is unable to 
stand and balance itself without assistance, cannot walk, or is 
severely injured. 
   (c) A person who violates this section is guilty of a misdemeanor 
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and subject to the same penalties imposed upon a person convicted of 
a misdemeanor under Section 597a. 
 
 
 
597y.  A violation of Section 597u, 597v, or 597w is a misdemeanor 
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